UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2016

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number: 001-34785

FORM Holdings Corp. (formerly Vringo, Inc.) (Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Delaware	20-4988129
(State or other jurisdiction of	(I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization)	Identification No.)
780 Third Avenue, 12th Floor, New York, NY	10017
(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip Code)

<u>(212) 309-7549</u>

(Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	\Box (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company	х

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 🛛 No 🗵

As of August 15, 2016, 15,762,072 shares of the registrant's common stock were outstanding, including 750,574 shares sold in private placement completed on August 8, 2016, but not yet allocated to investors.

FORM Holdings Corp.

Table of Contents

		Page
PART I. FII	NANCIAL INFORMATION	3
Item 1.	Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	3
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	24
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	34
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	34
PART II. O	THER INFORMATION	35
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	35
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	35
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	37
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	37
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	37
Item 5.	Other Information	37
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	38

Part I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

FORM Holdings Corp. and Subsidiaries CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In thousands, except share and per share data)

Comment associa		June 30, 2016 (Unaudited)		December 31, 2015 (see Note 2)
Current assets Cash and cash equivalents	\$	27,449	\$	24,951
Deposits with courts	φ	27,445	Φ	1,930
Accounts receivable, net		530		246
Inventory		260		379
Other current assets		134		698
Total current assets		28,373		28,204
		20,375		20,204
Intangible assets, net		3,426		16,476
Goodwill		4,863		4,863
Other assets		1,085		916
Total assets	\$	37,747	\$	50,459
	Ψ	57,747	Ψ	50,455
Current liabilities				
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other current liabilities	\$	6.327	\$	5,855
Deferred revenue	Ψ	439	Ψ	175
Senior secured notes		800		3,111
Total current liabilities		7,566		9,141
		7,500		5,141
Long-term liabilities				
Derivative warrant liabilities		329		416
Other liabilities		140		386
Total liabilities		8,035		9,943
Commitments and contingencies (see Note 12)				-,
Stockholders' equity				
Series A Convertible Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share; 500,000 shares authorized; 6,968 issued and				
none outstanding		_		
Series B Convertible Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share, 5,000,000 shares authorized; 1,666,667 shares				
issued and none outstanding		_		_
Series C Junior Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share; 300,000 shares authorized; none issued and				
outstanding		—		—
Common stock, \$0.01 par value per share 150,000,000 shares authorized; 15,011,498 and 13,220,050 shares				
issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively		150		132
Additional paid-in capital		241,186		237,246
Accumulated deficit		(211,624)		(196,862)
Total stockholders' equity		29,712		40,516
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	37,747	\$	50,459

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

FORM Holdings Corp. and Subsidiaries CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited) (In thousands, except share and per share data)

		Three months	ended J	June 30,	Six months ended June 30,				
	2016 20			2015		2016		2015	
Revenue									
Licensing revenue	\$	8,912	\$		\$	9,675	\$	150	
Product revenue		2,450		—		3,731		—	
Total revenue		11,362				13,406		150	
Costs and expenses*									
Cost of goods sold		2,179		—		3,306		—	
Operating legal costs		4,243		5,464		4,963		8,565	
Amortization and impairment of intangible assets		12,350		813		13,201		1,617	
General and administrative		3,305		2,298		6,257		5,296	
Total operating expenses		22,077		8,575		27,727		15,478	
Operating loss		(10,715)		(8,575)		(14,321)		(15,328)	
Gain on revaluation of warrants and conversion feature		99		695		369		695	
Interest expense		(272)		(465)		(748)		(465)	
Extinguishment of debt		—		(210)		(210)		(210)	
Non-operating income (expense), net		81		46		148		(177)	
Net loss	\$	(10,807)	\$	(8,509)	\$	(14,762)	\$	(15,485)	
Loss per share:									
Basic net loss per share	\$	(0.72)	\$	(0.90)	\$	(1.01)	\$	(1.65)	
Diluted net loss per share	\$	(0.72)	\$	(0.90)	\$	(1.01)	\$	(1.65)	
Weighted-average number of shares outstanding during the period:									
Basic		14,993,686		9,469,162		14,576,183		9,405,181	
Diluted		14,993,686		9,469,162		14,576,183		9,405,181	
* Includes stock-based compensation expense, as follows:									
Operating legal costs	\$	64	\$	183	\$	132	\$	501	
General and administrative		435		1,070		830		2,624	
	\$	499	\$	1,253	\$	962	\$	3,125	

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

FORM Holdings Corp. and Subsidiaries CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (Unaudited) (In thousands)

		Common stock		Additional paid-in capital		accumulated deficit	Total
Balance as of December 31, 2015	\$	132	\$	237,246	\$	(196,862)	\$ 40,516
Issuance of common stock for repayment of convertible debt							
and related interest		18		2,978		—	2,996
Stock-based compensation		—		962		—	962
Net loss for the period		—				(14,762)	(14,762)
Balance as of June 30, 2016	\$	150	\$	241,186	\$	(211,624)	\$ 29,712
	_				_		
		Common		Additional	A	ccumulated	
		Common stock	р	Additional aid-in capital	A	ccumulated deficit	Total
Balance as of December 31, 2014	\$		<u>p</u> \$		A \$		\$ Total 31,180
Balance as of December 31, 2014 Reclassification of derivative Reload Warrants and Series 1	\$	stock	<u>p</u> \$	aid-in capital		deficit	\$
*	\$	stock	<u>p</u> \$	aid-in capital		deficit	\$
Reclassification of derivative Reload Warrants and Series 1	\$	stock	<u>p</u> \$	aid-in capital 216,792		deficit	\$ 31,180
Reclassification of derivative Reload Warrants and Series 1 Warrants to equity warrants	\$	stock 93	<u>p</u> \$	aid-in capital 216,792 175		deficit	\$ 31,180 175
Reclassification of derivative Reload Warrants and Series 1 Warrants to equity warrants Issuance of common stock	\$	stock 93	<u> </u>	aid-in capital 216,792 175 1,398		deficit	\$ 31,180 175 1,401

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

FORM Holdings Corp. and Subsidiaries CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited) (In thousands)

		Six months en	ided Ju	ine 30,
		2016		2015
Cash flows from operating activities			-	
Net loss	\$	(14,762)	\$	(15,485)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:				
Items not affecting cash flows				
Depreciation and amortization		1,264		1,838
Impairment of intangible assets		11,937		
Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs		660		310
Stock-based compensation		962		3,125
Amendment to warrants as part of debt modification		(281)		
Extinguishment of debt		356		210
Change in fair value of warrants and conversion feature		(87)		(695)
Exchange rate loss (gain)		(71)		187
Changes in operating assets and liabilities				
Increase in accounts receivable		(284)		—
Decrease in inventory		119		—
Decrease in other current assets and other assets		395		429
Increase in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other current liabilities		472		2,546
Increase in deferred revenue		264		
Decrease in other liabilities		(246)		(178)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		698		(7,713)
Cash flows from investing activities				
Acquisition of property, equipment and technology		(151)		
Decrease (increase) in deposits		2,001		(287)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		1,850		(287)
Cash flows from financing activities				· · · ·
Net proceeds from senior secured notes and warrants				12,425
Debt issuance costs		(50)		(218)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(50)		12,207
F		()		,_ e.
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents				(3)
Increase in cash and cash equivalents		2,498		4,204
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		24,951		16,023
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	27,449		20,227
	ф	27,445		20,227
Cash paid during the period for				
Interest	\$	40	\$	—
Non-cash investing and financing transactions				
Change in classification of derivative warrants to equity warrants				175
Issuance of common stock to repay debt and interest		2,996		1,401
Debt discount				2,961
				_,

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

FORM Holdings Corp. and Subsidiaries NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited) (In thousands, except for share and per share data)

Note 1. General

Overview

On May 6, 2016, Vringo, Inc. changed its name to FORM Holdings Corp. ("FORM" or the "Company") and concurrently announced its repositioning as a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. The Company's focus is on acquiring and building companies that would benefit from:

- additional capital
- exposure to visibility from the public markets
- talent recruiting
- rebranding and
- implementation of best practices.

The Company's management team is committed to execute on its strategy. The Company is industry agnostic, but limits the scope of its pipeline by looking only at companies with a clear path to grow in excess of \$100,000 in revenue.

The Company's common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, which was previously listed on the NASDAQ Capital Market under the trading symbol "VRNG," has been listed under the trading symbol "FH" since May 9, 2016.

The Company currently has three operating segments:

- Group Mobile
- FLI Charge
- Intellectual property

Group Mobile is a growing premier supplier of innovative and full-service mobile technology solutions, including rugged computers, tablets, mobile devices, accessories, a full suite of professional services and other related products geared toward emergency first responders, municipalities and corporations. In addition, Group Mobile specializes in high-quality customer service and support for those products.

FLI Charge owns a patented conductive wireless charging technology and focuses on the development and commercialization of its technology through the direct-to-consumer sale of enablements, as well as partnerships and licensing agreements in various industries. FLI Charge is currently working with partners that are interested in implementing FLI Charge technology for smart furniture, Original Equipment Manufacturers, or "OEM," and after-market automobiles and vaporizers. FLI Charge's business model is based on licensing its technology in exchange for recurring licensing revenue as well as manufacturing and commercializing its own conductive charging pads and associated cases for phones, tablets and laptops.

The intellectual property operating segment is focused on the innovation, development and monetization of intellectual property. The Company's portfolio consists of over 600 patents and patent applications covering telecom infrastructure, internet search, ad-insertion and mobile technologies.

Prior to December 31, 2013, the Company operated a global platform for the distribution of mobile social applications and services. On February 18, 2014, the Company sold its mobile social application business to InfoMedia Services Limited ("InfoMedia"), receiving an 8.25% ownership interest in InfoMedia as consideration and a seat on the board of directors of InfoMedia. As part of the transaction, the Company has the opportunity to license certain intellectual property assets and work with InfoMedia to identify and protect new intellectual property.

Each of the Company's operating segments are described below.

Group Mobile

Group Mobile is a growing and innovative full, end-to-end solution provider for project lifecycle services including system integration, hardware service support, pre- and post-deployment and customer support helpdesk. Group Mobile provides total hardware solutions, including rugged laptops, tablets and handheld computers. Group Mobile also markets rugged mobile printers, vehicle computer docking and mounting gear, power accessories, wireless communication products, antennas, carrying cases, and other peripherals, accessories and add-ons needed to maximize productivity in a mobile- or field-computing environment.

Group Mobile operates a full-service e-commerce website with live chat, up-to-date product information and computer system configuration capabilities. Group Mobile's goal is to ensure that its customers purchase the best products and services for their specific requirements.

Group Mobile purchases rugged mobile computing equipment and complementary products from its primary distribution and manufacturing partners and sells them to enterprises, resellers, and retail customers. Group Mobile's primary customers range from corporations to local governments, emergency first responders and healthcare organizations. Group Mobile believes that its business is characterized by gross profits as a percentage of revenue slightly higher than is commonly found in resellers of computing devices. The market for rugged mobile computing products is trending towards an increase in the volume of unit sales combined with declining unit prices as the business transitions from primarily being comprised of laptops to one primarily comprised of rugged tablets. As this transition has occurred, Group Mobile is seeing shortened product life cycles and industry specific devices for segments such as healthcare. Group Mobile sets sale prices based on the market supply and demand characteristics for each particular product. Group Mobile is highly dependent on the end-market demand for rugged mobile computing products, which is influenced by many factors, including the introduction of new IT products by OEM, replacement cycles for existing rugged mobile computing products, overall economic growth, local and state budgets, and general business activity.

Product costs represent Group Mobile's single largest expense and product inventory is one of the largest working capital investments for Group Mobile. Group Mobile's primary suppliers include Synnex Corporation, Ingram Micro Inc., and Xplore Technologies Corporation, which, combined, represent approximately 80% of Group Mobile's inventory purchases. Group Mobile has reseller agreements with most of its OEM and distribution partners. These agreements usually provide for nonexclusive resale and distribution rights. The agreements are generally short-term, subject to periodic renewal, and often contain provisions permitting termination by either Group Mobile or the supplier without cause upon relatively short notice. Furthermore, product procurement from the OEM suppliers is a highly complex process and, as such, efficient and effective purchasing operations are critical to Group Mobile's success.

FLI Charge

FLI Charge is a wireless power company dedicated to simplifying the way people power and charge the multitude of mobile electronic devices they use on a daily basis. By eliminating the need to search and compete for outlets and charging cables, FLI Charge is improving the powering and charging experience for all currently existing battery and DC powered devices.

FLI Charge designs, develops, licenses, manufactures and markets wireless conductive power and charging solutions. FLI Charge is currently working with partners in several verticals to bring products to market. These verticals include education, office, hospitality, automotive and consumer electronics among others. To date, FLI Charge has not yet generated any substantial revenue from its product sales. The Company believes that FLI Charge's patented technology is the only wireless power solution that is fully interoperable between different mobile devices ranging from smartphones to power tools, and many more. FLI Charge's wireless power solution can simultaneously power multiple devices on the same pad no matter their power requirements or positions on the pad.

FLI Charge's product line consists of power pads or surfaces as well as devices that are connected to or embedded with FLI Charge enabling technology. FLI Charge pads and surfaces are connected to a power source or battery. The surface of the pad has conductive contact strips that provide power and are constantly monitored by control circuitry that immediately halts power transfer if an unapproved load or short-circuit condition is detected. FLI Charge enabled devices are embedded with the FLI Charge contact enablement that consists of four contact points, known as the "constellation." The constellation is designed to make an immediate and continuous electrical connection with the contact strips regardless of the device's orientation on the pad. The enablement monitors the power coming from the pad and ensures that the correct amount of power goes to the device. Once an approved FLI Charge device is placed on a pad, power is transferred immediately to charge or power the device.

FLI Charge launched its consumer product line on Indiegogo, a crowdfunding platform, on June 15, 2016; the campaign is ongoing as of June 30, 2016. The Company accounts for funds raised from crowdfunding campaigns and pre-sales, which was \$177 as of June 30, 2016, as deferred revenue. FLI Charge expects to deliver products to the participants in the fourth quarter of 2016.

Intellectual Property

The intellectual property operating segment is focused on the innovation, development and monetization of intellectual property. The Company's portfolio consists of over 600 patents and patent applications covering telecom infrastructure, internet search, ad-insertion and mobile technologies.

The Company is currently focused on monetizing its technology portfolio through a variety of value enhancing initiatives including, but not limited to, licensing, litigation and strategic partnerships.

Recent Developments

Name Change

On May 6, 2016, the Company changed its name from Vringo, Inc. to FORM Holdings Corp. ("FORM" or the "Company") and concurrently announced its repositioning as a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. The Company's focus is on acquiring and building companies that would benefit from:

- additional capital
- exposure to visibility from the public markets
- talent recruiting
- rebranding and
- implementation of best practices.

The Company's management team is committed to execute on its strategy. The Company is industry agnostic, but limits the scope of its pipeline by looking only at companies with a clear path to grow in excess of \$100,000 in revenue.

The Company's common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, which was previously listed on the NASDAQ Capital Market under the trading symbol "VRNG," has been listed under the trading symbol "FH" since May 9, 2016.

Impairment of Patents

The Company's name change and repositioning as a holding company was deemed a triggering event, which required the Company's patent assets to be tested for impairment. In performing this impairment test, the Company determined that the patent portfolios, which together represent an asset group, were subject to impairment testing. In the first step of the impairment test, the Company utilized its projections of future undiscounted cash flows based on its existing plans for the patents. As a result, it was determined that the Company's projections of future undiscounted cash flows were less than the carrying value of the asset group. Accordingly, the Company performed the second step of the impairment test to measure the potential impairment by calculating the asset group's fair value as of May 6, 2016. As a result, following amortization for the month of April, the Company recorded an impairment charge of \$11,937, which resulted in a new carrying value of \$1,526 on May 6, 2016. Following the impairment, the Company reevaluated the remaining useful life and concluded that there were no changes in the estimated useful life.

Shareholder Rights Plan

On March 18, 2016, the Company announced that the Company's Board of Directors adopted a shareholder rights plan in the form of a Section 382 Rights Agreement designed to preserve the Company's tax assets. As a part of the plan, the Company's Board of Directors declared a dividend of one preferred-share-purchase right for each share of the Company's common stock outstanding as of March 29, 2016. Effective on March 18, 2016, if any group or person acquires 4.99% or more of the Company's outstanding shares of common stock, or if a group or person that already owns 4.99% or more of the Company's outstanding shares of the Company's common stock, then, subject to certain exceptions, there would be a triggering event under the plan. The rights would then separate from the Company's common stock and would be adjusted to become exercisable to purchase shares of the Company's common stock having a market value equal to twice the purchase price of \$9.50, resulting in significant dilution in the ownership interest of the acquiring person or group. The Company's Board of Directors has the discretion to exempt any acquisition of the Company's common stock from the provisions of the plan and has the ability to terminate the plan prior to a triggering event. In connection with this plan, the Company filed a Certificate of Designation of Series C Junior Preferred Stock with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on March 18, 2016.

Senior Secured Notes

On March 9, 2016, the Company and the holders (the "Investors") of the Company's \$12,500 Senior Secured Convertible Notes (the "Notes"), which were originally issued by the Company in a registered direct offering on May 4, 2015, entered into an exchange note agreement (the "Exchange Note Agreement"). Pursuant to the Exchange Note Agreement, the Company issued to the Investors an aggregate of 703,644 shares of its common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, in exchange for the reduction of \$1,267 of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Notes and \$49 of accrued interest. As a result, the outstanding aggregate principal amount under the Notes was reduced from \$3,016 to \$1,749 as of March 9, 2016.

In addition, on March 9, 2016, the Company, with the consent of each of the Investors, agreed to amend the Notes. Pursuant to the Amended and Restated Senior Secured Notes (the "Amended Notes") and the Indenture dated May 4, 2015, as supplemented by a First Supplemental Indenture dated May 4, 2015 and further supplemented by a Second Supplemental Indenture (the "Second Supplemental Indenture") dated March 9, 2016: (i) the Amended Notes are no longer convertible into shares of the Company's common stock and will be payable by the Company on the Maturity Date (as defined below) in cash only, (ii) the Maturity Date of the Amended Notes will extend to June 30, 2017 (the "Maturity Date"), (iii) the Company will discontinue the payment of principal prior to the Maturity Date (subject to certain exceptions), (iv) the interest rate increased from 8% to 10% per annum and will accrue on the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Amended Notes. The Company also agreed to maintain a cash balance (including cash equivalents) of not less than \$2,900.

In addition, the Company agreed to reduce the exercise price of the warrants to purchase an aggregate of 537,500 shares of the Company's common stock pursuant to the initial agreement (the "May 2015 Warrants") from \$10.00 to \$3.00 per share and the parties also agreed to remove from the May 2015 Warrants certain anti-dilution features. Other terms of the May 2015 Warrants remained the same. Furthermore, in connection with the Amended Notes, the Company paid a restructuring fee of \$50 to the Investors.

On July 1, 2016, the Company prepaid in full its Amended Notes that were due on June 30, 2017. As required by the terms of the Amended Notes, notice of prepayment was delivered to the Investors on June 30, 2016. The Company repaid the Amended Notes in full, including repayment of the principal and accrued interest as well as an additional 15% for early repayment. The Company used an aggregate of \$2,011 of cash on hand for repayment of the Amended Notes. As a result of the repayment in full of the Amended Notes, all liens on the Company's assets, including intellectual property, were released by the Investors.

Reverse Stock Split

Unless otherwise noted, the information contained in these condensed consolidated financial statements gives effect to a one-for-ten reverse stock split of our common stock effected on November 27, 2015 on a retroactive basis for all periods presented.

Note 2. Accounting and Reporting Policies

(a) Basis of presentation and principles of consolidation

The accompanying interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") for interim financial information, and should be read in conjunction with the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015. All adjustments that, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair presentation for the periods presented have been reflected by the Company as required by Regulation S-X, Rule 10-01. Such adjustments are of a normal, recurring nature. The results of operations for the six-month period ended June 30, 2016 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire fiscal year or for any other interim period. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

(b) Use of estimates

The preparation of the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses for the periods presented. Actual results may differ from such estimates. Significant items subject to such estimates and assumptions include the Company's valuation of intangible assets, the useful lives of the Company's intangible assets, the valuation of the Company's derivative warrants, the valuation of stock-based compensation, deferred tax assets and liabilities, income tax uncertainties, and other contingencies.

(c) Accounting guidance adopted in 2016

ASU No. 2015-03, Imputation of Interest (Subtopic 835-30): Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, the Company adopted guidance on a retrospective basis that requires debt issuance costs related to a recognized debt liability to be presented in the condensed consolidated balance sheets as a deduction from the carrying amount of such debt. As a result of this adoption, the Company reclassified \$73 of debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2015 from other current assets to senior secured notes.

ASU No. 2014-15, Presentation of Financial Statements (Topic 205): Going Concern

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, the Company adopted the standard that provides guidance around management's responsibility to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about an entity's ability to continue as a going concern and to provide related footnote disclosures. The adoption of this guidance did not have a material effect on the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements.

ASU 2014-16, Derivatives and Hedging (Topic 815): Determining Whether the Host Contract in a Hybrid Financial Instrument Issued in the Form of a Share is More Akin to Debt or to Equity

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, the Company adopted the standard that clarifies how current U.S. GAAP should be interpreted in evaluating the economic characteristics and risks of a host contract in a hybrid financial instrument that is issued in the form of a share. The adoption of this guidance did not have a material effect on the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements.

(d) Reclassification

On November 27, 2015, the Company implemented the Reverse Stock Split, which became effective at the opening of trading on the NASDAQ on that date. As of November 27, 2015, every 10 shares of the Company's issued and outstanding common stock were combined into one share of its common stock, except to the extent that the Reverse Stock Split resulted in any of the Company's stockholders owning a fractional share, which was rounded up to the next highest whole share. In connection with the Reverse Stock Split, there was no change in the nominal par value per share of \$0.01 and the Company's authorized shares.

Certain balances have been reclassified to conform to presentation requirements, including to retroactively present the effect of the Reverse Stock Split. All references to the number of shares of common stock, price per share and weighted average shares of common stock have been adjusted to reflect the Reverse Stock Split on a retroactive basis for all periods presented, unless otherwise noted.

As a result of the adoption by the Company of *ASU No. 2015-03* on a retrospective basis, during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, the Company reclassified \$73 of debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2015 from other current assets to senior secured notes.

(e) Intangible assets

Intangible assets include purchased patents, which are recorded based on the cost to acquire them, as well as trade names, customer relationships and technology, which were acquired as part of the acquisition of International Development Group Limited ("IDG") in the fourth quarter of 2015 and are recorded based on the estimated fair value in purchase price allocation. The intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives, which are periodically evaluated for reasonableness.

The Company's intangible assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. In assessing the recoverability of the Company's intangible assets, the Company must make estimates and assumptions regarding future cash flows and other factors to determine the fair value of the respective assets. These estimates and assumptions could have a significant impact on whether an impairment charge is recognized and also the magnitude of any such charge. Fair value estimates are made at a specific point in time, based on relevant information. These estimates are subjective in nature and involve uncertainties and matters of significant judgments and therefore cannot be determined with precision. Changes in assumptions could significantly affect the estimates. If these estimates or material related assumptions change in the future, the Company may be required to record impairment charges related to its intangible assets.

(f) Deferred revenue

Deferred revenue includes (i) payments received from customers in advance of providing the product and (ii) amounts deferred if other conditions of revenue recognition have not been met. The Company accounts for funds raised from crowdfunding campaigns and pre-sales as deferred revenue.

Note 3. Net Loss per Share of Common Stock

Basic net loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss for the period by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted net loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss for the period by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock plus dilutive potential common stock considered outstanding during the period. However, as the Company generated net loss in all periods presented, some potentially dilutive securities, including certain warrants and stock options, were not reflected in diluted net loss per share because the impact of such instruments was anti-dilutive.

The table below presents the computation of basic and diluted net loss per share of common stock:

	Three months ended June 30,					Six months ended June 30,				
		2016		2015		2016		2015		
Basic Numerator:										
Loss from attributable to shares of common stock	\$	(10,807)	\$	(8,509)	\$	(14,762)	\$	(15,485)		
Net loss attributable to shares of common stock	\$	(10,807)	\$	(8,509)	\$	(14,762)	\$	(15,485)		
Basic Denominator:		· · · · ·	-			· · · · ·	_			
Weighted average number of shares of common stock										
outstanding during the period		14,993,686		9,469,162		14,576,183		9,405,181		
Basic common stock shares outstanding		14,993,686		9,469,162		14,576,183		9,405,181		
Basic net loss per common stock share	\$	(0.72)	\$	(0.90)	\$	(1.01)	\$	(1.65)		
		i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i		i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i		î		i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i		
Diluted Numerator:										
Net loss attributable to shares of common stock	\$	(10,807)	\$	(8,509)		(14,762)	\$	(15,485)		
Increase in net loss attributable to derivative liabilities and										
interest expense		_		_		_		_		
Diluted net loss attributable to shares of common stock	\$	(10,807)	\$	(8,509)		(14,762)	\$	(15,485)		
Diluted Denominator:										
Basic common stock shares outstanding		14,993,686		9,469,162		14,576,183		9,405,181		
Weighted average number of derivative liabilities in the money		_				_		_		
Diluted common stock shares outstanding		14,993,686		9,469,162		14,576,183		9,405,181		
Diluted net loss per common stock share	\$	(0.72)	\$	(0.90)		(1.01)	\$	(1.65)		
			-							
Net loss per share data presented excludes from the										
calculation of diluted net loss the following potentially										
dilutive securities, as they had an anti-dilutive impact:										
Vested and unvested options outstanding to purchase an equal										
number of shares of common stock of the Company		1,492,434		888,047		1,492,434		888,047		
Unvested RSUs to issue an equal number of shares of common										
stock of the Company		7,808		60,990		7,808		60,990		
Warrants to purchase an equal number of shares of common										
stock of the Company		1,006,679		956,679		1,006,679		956,679		
Conversion feature of senior secured notes				1,250,000		159,462		1,250,000		
Total number of potentially dilutive instruments, excluded										
from the calculation of net loss per share	_	2,506,921		3,155,716	_	2,666,383	_	3,155,716		

Note 4. Business Combination

On October 15, 2015, the Company acquired IDG. Pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, the Company acquired 100% of the capital stock of IDG. Group Mobile and 70% of FLI Charge were also acquired through the purchase of IDG. Group Mobile is a company with full-service customer support in rugged computers, mobile devices and accessories. FLI Charge owns patented conductive wireless charging technology and is focused on innovation, sales, manufacturing and licensing its technology in various industries, such as automotive, furniture and others.

As consideration for the acquisition, the Company issued an equivalent of 1,666,667 common stock (after giving effect to the Reverse Stock Split), which were issued as follows: (i) 1,604,167 shares of the Company's newly designated Series B Convertible Preferred Stock ("Series B Preferred"), convertible into 1,604,167 shares of the Company's common stock, (ii) 57,500 shares of the Company's unregistered common stock issued to one of the sellers, who is a former chief executive officer and director of IDG, in consideration of his forgiveness of debt and (iii) 5,000 shares of the Company's common stock for transaction related services. A total of 240,625 Series B Preferred shares were placed in escrow to secure certain of the sellers' indemnity obligations under the Purchase Agreement for a period of up to 12 months. On November 27, 2015, all Series B Preferred outstanding shares were converted into unregistered common stock of the Company, resulting in the issuance of 1,604,167 shares of common stock. On April 20, 2016, 85,121 shares of common stock were released from escrow.

Purchase consideration value was determined based on the market value of the Company's common stock at the date of the transactions, discounted for the fact that the shares are restricted as to their marketability for a period of six months from the issuance date.

The transaction has been accounted for as a business combination. Assets acquired and liabilities assumed were recorded at their fair values at the closing date. The purchase price consideration was as follows:

]	Fair
October 15, 2015 Acquisition:	I	Value
Series B Preferred Stock	\$	5,378
Debt assumed, settled in shares		193
Total share value issued	\$	5,571

The purchase price for the acquisition was allocated to the net tangible and intangible assets based on their fair values as of the closing date. The excess of the purchase price over the net tangible assets and intangible assets was recorded as goodwill. The purchase price allocation was as follows:

	Fa	ir Value
Assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	144
Accounts receivable		245
Inventory		234
Prepaid expenses		18
Current Assets		641
Intangible assets		2,146
Goodwill		4,863
Total Assets		7,650
Liabilities:		
Accounts payable		464
Credit line		270
Accrued expenses		44
Other current liabilities		173
Deferred tax liabilities		866
Total liabilities		1,817
Non-controlling interest in FLI Charge		262
Total	\$	5,571

The allocation of the purchase price was based upon a valuation and the Company's estimates and assumptions, which are subject to change within the measurement period (up to one year from the acquisition dates). The principal area of potential purchase price adjustments relate to the shares placed in escrow.

In connection with the acquisition, the Company also entered into a Consulting Agreement with IDG's former chief executive officer and director for a term of six months and payment of \$9 per month. The Company also issued to a finder a warrant to purchase up to an aggregate of 50,000 shares of common stock of the Company, at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share, expiring on April 15, 2021. The fair value of the warrant was \$114 and was recorded as an expense in general and administrative expenses.

On December 28, 2015, the Company acquired the remaining 30% interest in FLI Charge from third parties. In conjunction with the transaction, the Company issued 110,000 shares of its unregistered common stock for total consideration of \$262. The fair value of the consideration for financial reporting purposes was determined based on the market value of the shares at the date of the transaction, discounted due to the restricted nature of the shares and the effect this has on their marketability. The issuance of these shares have no impact on the allocation of the purchase consideration pursuant to *FASB ASC 810* and was recorded as an equity transaction.

Note 5. Intangible Assets

The following table provides information regarding the Company's intangible assets, which consist of the following:

		June 30, 2016 December 31, 2015																								
Gross		Gross		Gross		Gross		Gross		Gross		Gross		Gross		umulated	N	let		Gross	Acc	umulated		Net	Weighted aver	rage
	С	arrying	Amo	rtization	Car	rying	(Carrying	Amo	ortization	(Carrying	amortization pe	eriod												
		mount	and I	mpairment	Amount			Amount and Impairment		npairment		Amount	(years)													
Patents	\$	28,213	\$	(26,741)		1,472	\$	28,213	\$	(13,782)	\$	14,431		8.60												
Customer relationships		1,163		(210)		953		1,163		(62)		1,101		3.91												
Trade name		504		(73)		431		504		(21)		483		4.90												
Technology		479		(60)		419		479		(18)		461		5.68												
Additions:																										
Software		151		_		151		_		_																
Total intangible assets	\$	30,510	\$	(27,084)	\$	3,426	\$	30,359	\$	(13,883)	\$	16,476														

The Company recorded customer relationships, trade name and technology as part of the acquisition of Group Mobile and FLI Charge completed on October 15, 2015. Additionally, during 2016, the Company has capitalized costs for software related to the build-out of Group Mobile's new website. Amortization has not been recorded for the software as it has not yet been placed into service. The patent assets consist of several major patent portfolios, which were acquired from third parties, as well as a number of internally-developed patents. The costs related to internally-developed patents are expensed as incurred.

The Company's intangible assets are amortized over their expected useful lives. During the three-month periods ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, the Company recorded amortization expense of \$413 and \$813, respectively. During the six-month periods ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, the Company recorded amortization expense of \$1,264 and \$1,617, respectively.

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, the Company determined that there were impairment indicators related to certain of its patents. A significant factor considered when making this determination occurred on May 6, 2016, when "Vringo, Inc." changed its name to "FORM Holdings Corp." and concurrently announced its repositioning as a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. The Company concluded that this factor was deemed a "triggering" event, which required the related patent assets to be tested for impairment. In performing this impairment test, the Company determined that the patent portfolios, which together represent an asset group, were subject to impairment testing. In the first step of the impairment test, the Company utilized its projections of future undiscounted cash flows based on the Company's existing plans for the patents. As a result, it was determined that the Company's projections of future undiscounted cash flows were less than the carrying value of the asset group. Accordingly, the Company performed the second step of the impairment test to measure the impairment by calculating the asset group's fair value as of May 6, 2016.

As a result, following amortization for the month of April, the Company recorded an impairment charge of \$11,937, or 88.7% of the carrying value of the patents prior to impairment. This resulted in a new carrying value of \$1,526 on May 6, 2016. The impairment charge is included in amortization and impairment of intangible assets in the condensed consolidated statements of operations. Following the impairment, the Company reevaluated the remaining useful life and concluded that there were no changes in the estimated useful life. There were no impairment indicators related to any of the Company's other amortizable intangible assets during the period ended June 30, 2016.

The following table provides information regarding the Company's goodwill, which relates to the purchase of IDG completed on October 15, 2015. There were no indicators of impairment of goodwill as of June 30, 2016.

Group Mobile	\$ 4,106
FLI Charge	757
Total Goodwill	\$ 4,863

Note 6. Segment Information

The Company currently has three operating segments, Group Mobile, FLI Charge and intellectual property that accumulate revenue and expenses. Additionally, the Company allocates certain expenses to its non-operating corporate segment. The corporate segment represents general and administrative expenses as well as net non-operating income (expense) that are not specific to any of FORM's operating segments, but represent expenses incurred on behalf of the parent company, a holding company.

	Three months ended June 30,				Six months ended June 30,			
		2016		2015	2016		2015	
Revenue:								
Group Mobile	\$	2,450	\$	—	\$	3,727	\$	_
FLI Charge		12		—		29		
Intellectual property		8,900		—		9,650		150
Total Revenue	\$	11,362	\$		\$	13,406	\$	150
			_		_		_	
Segment operating loss:								
Group Mobile	\$	(326)	\$	—	\$	(648)	\$	_
FLI Charge		(998)		—		(1,777)		
Intellectual property		(7,577)		(6,276)		(8,280)		(10,032)
Corporate		(1,814)		(2,299)		(3,616)		(5,296)
Total segment operating loss		(10,715)		(8,575)		(14,321)		(15,328)
Corporate non-operating income (expense), net		(92)		66		(441)		(157)
Net loss	\$	(10,807)	\$	(8,509)	\$	(14,762)	\$	(15,485)

	June 30, 2016		December 31, 2015	
Assets:				
Group Mobile	\$	7,013	\$	6,228
FLI Charge		1,734		1,583
Intellectual property		2,654		17,528
Corporate		26,346		25,120
Total Assets	\$	37,747	\$	50,459

The corporate segment's assets are mainly comprised of cash and cash equivalents.

Note 7. Senior Secured Notes

On May 4, 2015 (the "Closing Date"), the Company entered into a securities purchase agreement with certain Investors in a registered direct offering of \$12,500 of Notes and May 2015 Warrants to purchase 537,500 shares of the Company's common stock (after giving effect to the Reverse Stock Split). On the Closing Date, the Company issued the Notes, which were convertible into shares of the Company issued the May 2015 Warrants to purchase sarlier converted. In addition, the Company issued the May 2015 Warrants to purchase shares of the Company's common stock, which were exercisable at \$10.00 per share for a period of five years, beginning on November 4, 2015. In connection with the issuance of the Notes and the May 2015 Warrants, the Company received net cash proceeds of \$12,425. The Company also incurred third party costs directly associated with the issuance of Notes of \$218, which were capitalized as debt issuance costs and reported as a reduction in senior secured notes, and are amortized over the term of the Note. The Company's obligations under the outstanding Notes are secured by a first priority perfected security interest in substantially all of the Company's U.S. assets. In addition, stock of certain subsidiaries of the Company were pledged. The outstanding Notes contain customary events of default, as well as covenants which include restrictions on the assumption of new debt by the Company. As of June 30, 2016, all covenants were met and there were no events of default.

As of December 31, 2015, total outstanding principal was \$4,206. Between January 1, 2016 and March 9, 2016, the Company made two principal payments in the aggregate amount of \$1,190. The Company elected to make these principal payments in shares of the Company's common stock, which are issued at a 15% discount to the market price data. As such, the Company issued 1,032,332 shares in lieu of principal payments and recorded \$210 as extinguishment of debt expense in the condensed consolidated statements of operations.

On March 9, 2016, the Company and the Investors entered into the Exchange Note Agreement. Pursuant to the Exchange Note Agreement, the Company issued to the Investors an aggregate of 703,644 shares of its common stock in exchange for the reduction of \$1,267 of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Notes and \$49 of accrued interest. As a result, the outstanding aggregate principal amount under the Notes was reduced from \$3,016 to \$1,749 as of March 9, 2016.

In addition, on March 9, 2016, the Company, with the consent of each of the Investors, agreed to amend the Notes. Pursuant to the Amended Notes and the Indenture dated May 4, 2015, as supplemented by a First Supplemental Indenture dated May 4, 2015 and further supplemented by the Second Supplemental Indenture dated March 9, 2016: (i) the Amended Notes are no longer convertible into shares of the Company's common stock and will be payable by the Company on the Maturity Date in cash only, (ii) the Maturity Date of the Amended Notes will extend to June 30, 2017, (iii) the Company will discontinue the payment of principal prior to the Maturity Date (subject to certain exceptions), (iv) the interest rate increased from 8% to 10% per annum and will accrue on the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Amended Notes, payable monthly, and (v) the Company will pay to the Investors on the Maturity Date 102% of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Amended Notes. The Company also agreed to maintain a cash balance (including cash equivalents) of not less than \$2,900.

In addition, the Company agreed to reduce the exercise price of the May 2015 Warrants from \$10.00 to \$3.00 per share and the parties also agreed to remove from the May 2015 Warrants certain anti-dilution features. Other terms of the May 2015 Warrants remained the same. Furthermore, in connection with the Amended Notes, the Company paid a restructuring fee of \$50 to the Investors.

The Company has concluded that the Exchange Note Agreement does not constitute a troubled debt restructuring as it has not experienced financial difficulty. Furthermore, since the Investors remained the same before and after the Exchange Note Agreement, the Company has made a quantitative test, in order to determine whether the Amended Notes are substantially different from the original Notes.

Based on the accounting analysis performed and considering various scenarios for the cash flow test, the Company concluded that the Amended Notes were not substantially different from the original Notes and, as such, accounted for the Exchange Note Agreement as a modification:

- No gain or loss is recorded and a new effective interest rate is established based on the carrying value of the Notes and the revised cash flows of the Notes. Immediately before the Exchange Note Agreement, the fair value of the conversion option of the Notes was \$10.00 per share.
- The change in the fair value of the May 2015 Warrants is capitalized similar to certain debt issuance costs. The fair value of the May 2015 Warrants increased by \$281 as a result of the reduction of the exercise price from \$10.00 to \$3.00. Other terms of the May 2015 Warrants remain the same and continue to be recorded as derivative warrant liabilities. The capitalized amount of \$281, along with any existing unamortized debt discount or premium, is amortized to interest expense over the remaining term of the Notes.
- Pursuant to the Exchange Note Agreement, on March 9, 2016, 703,644 shares were issued in exchange for the reduction of \$1,267 of the outstanding principal amount and \$49 of accrued interest and are also considered a noncash consideration. The fair value of the shares issued was \$1,499. As such, the Company capitalized the fair value difference of \$183 similar to certain debt issuance costs, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining term of the Notes.
- The original transactions cost as of March 9, 2016, in the amount of \$49, continue to be deferred. New transaction costs paid to the Investors, in the amount of \$50, are capitalized and recorded as an offset to the debt. New transaction costs, in the amount of \$65, paid to third parties are recognized as an expense and are included in general and administrative expense.

The table below summarizes changes in the book value of the Notes from December 31, 2015 to June 30, 2016:

Book value as of December 31, 2015 (net of unamortized portion of debt issuance costs of \$73)	\$ 3,111
Debt repayments in January and February 2016	(1,190)
Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs, included in interest expense	356
Book value of Notes before the Exchange Note Agreement on March 9, 2016	 2,277
Fair value of the considerations provided to the Investors, including:	
Increase in fair value of May 2015 Warrants due to reduced exercise price	281
Repayment of Notes in shares of common stock	1,267
Repayment of \$1,267 of Notes in shares of common stock at a discount to the market	183
Restructuring fee paid to the Investors	50
Total fair value of the considerations provided to the Investors	1,781
	 <u> </u>
Book value of Amended Notes after the Exchange Note Agreement on March 9, 2016	496
Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs, included in interest expense	304
Book value of Amended Notes as of June 30, 2016	\$ 800

On July 1, 2016, the Company prepaid in full its Amended Notes that were due on June 30, 2017. As required by the terms of the Amended Notes, notice of prepayment was delivered to the Investors on June 30, 2016. The Company repaid the Amended Notes in full, including repayment of the principal and accrued interest as well as an additional 15% for early repayment. The Company used an aggregate of \$2,011 of cash on hand for repayment of the Amended Notes. As a result of the repayment in full of the Amended Notes, all liens on the Company's assets, including its intellectual property, were released by the Investors.

Note 8. Fair Value Measurements

The following table presents the placement in the fair value hierarchy of liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015:

			Fair value measurement at reporting date using				e using
			activ	ed prices in re markets	Significant other	s S	ignificant
			for	identical	observable	un	observable
	Ba	lance	asset	s (Level 1)	inputs (Level 2)	inpı	uts (Level 3)
June 30, 2016:							
May 2015 Warrants	\$	329	\$		\$ —	- \$	329
December 31, 2015:							
May 2015 Warrants	\$	416	\$	—	\$ —	- \$	416
Conversion feature	\$	1	\$	—	\$ —	- \$	1

The Company measures its derivative liabilities at fair value. The May 2015 Warrants were classified within Level 3 because they were valued using the Black-Scholes-Merton model, which utilizes significant inputs that are unobservable in the market. They are recorded as derivative warrant liabilities as they are freestanding instruments and there are several features within the warrants that may require the Company to cash settle or partially cash settle. In particular, the Company may have to cash settle, partially cash settle, or make cash payments to the Investors including cash settlement upon exercise when insufficient shares are authorized to be issued, and that the Company is obligated to issue registered shares when the warrants are exercised. The derivative warrant liabilities are initially measured at fair value and marked to market at each balance sheet date.

In addition to the above, the Company's financial instruments as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 consisted of cash, cash equivalents, receivables, accounts payable, deposits and Notes. The carrying amounts of all the aforementioned financial instruments approximate fair value because of the short-term maturities of these instruments.

The following table summarizes the changes in the Company's liabilities measured at fair value using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016:

	May 2015 Warrants		Conversion feature	
December 31, 2015	\$	416	\$	1
Decrease in fair value of the warrants and conversion feature		(368)		(1)
Increase in fair value as a result of debt modification		281		—
June 30, 2016	\$	329	\$	

Valuation processes for Level 3 Fair Value Measurements

Fair value measurement of the derivative warrant liabilities falls within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy. The fair value measurements are evaluated by management to ensure that changes are consistent with expectations of management based upon the sensitivity and nature of the inputs.

June 30, 2016:

Description	Valuation technique	Unobservable inputs	Range
May 2015 Warrants	Black-Scholes-Merton	Volatility	59.55%
		Risk-free interest rate	0.88%
		Expected term, in years	3.84
		Dividend yield	0.00%
December 31, 2015:			

Description	Valuation technique Unobservable inputs		Range
Conversion feature	Monte-Carlo model	Volatility	 82.46%
		Risk free interest rate	0.46%
		Expected term, in years	0.51
		Conversion price	\$ 10.00
May 2015 Warrants	Black-Scholes-Merton	Volatility	79.13%
		Risk free interest rate	1.68%
		Expected term, in years	4.34
		Dividend yield	0.00%

Sensitivity of Level 3 measurements to changes in significant unobservable inputs

The inputs to estimate the fair value of the Company's derivative warrant liabilities and conversion feature were the current market price of the Company's common stock, the exercise price of the warrants and conversion feature, their remaining expected term, the volatility of the Company's common stock price and the risk-free interest rate over the expected term. Significant changes in any of those inputs in isolation can result in a significant change in the fair value measurement.

Generally, an increase in the market price of the Company's shares of common stock, an increase in the volatility of the Company's shares of common stock, and an increase in the remaining term of the warrants and conversion feature would each result in a directionally similar change in the estimated fair value of the Company's warrants. Such changes would increase the associated liability while decreases in these assumptions would decrease the associated liability. An increase in the risk-free interest rate or a decrease in the differential between the warrants' and conversion feature's exercise prices and the market price of the Company's shares of common stock would result in a decrease in the estimated fair value measurement and thus a decrease in the associated liability. The Company has not, and does not plan to, declare dividends on its common stock, and as such, there is no change in the estimated fair value of the warrants and conversion feature due to the dividend assumption.

The following table presents the placement in the fair value hierarchy of intangible assets measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis as of June 30, 2016 due to impairment. There was no impairment of intangible assets for the period ended December 31, 2015 and, as such, no fair value measurement was performed:

		Fair value measurement at reporting date using			
		Quoted prices in			
		active markets	Significant other	Significant	
		for identical	observable	unobservable	
	Balance	assets (Level 1)	inputs (Level 2)	inputs (Level 3)	
June 30, 2016:					
Patents	\$ 1,472	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 1,472	

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, the Company recorded a noncash impairment charge of \$11,937 to reduce the net carrying value of its patent assets to its estimated fair value of \$1,526. Following the impairment charge, the net carrying value of the patent assets was reduced to \$1,472 as of June 30, 2016 due to additional amortization expense during the period. The fair value of these assets were classified as Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy using an income-based approach.

Note 9. Warrants

The following table summarizes information about warrant activity during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016:

	No. of warrants	Weighted average exercise price	Exercise price range
December 31, 2015	1,006,679	\$ 12.92	\$5.00 - \$17.60
Granted	—	—	—
Exercised	—	—	
Expired	—	—	—
June 30, 2016	1,006,679	\$ 9.18	\$3.00 - \$17.60

On March 9, 2016, the Company modified the exercise price of the May 2015 Warrants, which are recorded as derivative warrant liabilities, from \$10.00 to \$3.00. There were no changes to other terms of the May 2015 Warrants (see Note 7). The change in fair value of the May 2015 Warrants as a result of the exercise price modification was accounted for as a debt discount to be amortized over the remaining term of the Amended Notes.

Certain of the Company's outstanding warrants are classified as equity warrants and certain are classified as derivative warrant liabilities. The Company's outstanding equity warrants as of June 30, 2016 consist of the following:

				Remaining	
	No. outstanding	Ex	ercise price	contractual life	Expiration Date
Series 1 Warrants	149,025	\$	17.60	1.05 years	July 19, 2017
Series 2 Warrants	194,352	\$	17.60	1.05 years	July 19, 2017
Reload Warrants	75,802	\$	17.60	0.61 years	February 6, 2017
October 2015 Warrants	50,000	\$	5.00	4.79 years	April 15, 2021
Outstanding as of June 30, 2016	469,179				

The Company's outstanding derivative warrants as of June 30, 2016 consist of the following:

		Remaining		
	No. outstanding	Exercise price	contractual life	Expiration Date
May 2015 Warrants	537,500	\$ 3.00	3.84 years	May 4, 2020

Note 10. Stock-based Compensation

The Company has a stock-based compensation plan available to grant stock options and restricted stock units ("RSUs") to the Company's directors, employees and consultants. Under the 2012 Employee, Director and Consultant Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan"), a maximum of 1,560,000 shares of common stock may be awarded (after giving effect to the one-for-ten reverse stock split). In 2015, the Company amended its Plan, so that a maximum of shares of common stock that may be awarded was increased to 2,100,000. As of June 30, 2016, 302,510 shares were available for future grants under the Plan. Total stock-based compensation expense for the three-month periods ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 was \$499 and \$1,253, respectively. Total stock-based compensation expense for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 was \$962 and \$3,125, respectively.

The following table illustrates the RSUs granted during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016.

				Fair market	
Title	Grant date	No. of RSUs	Exercise price	value at grant date	Vesting term
Consultant	March 9, 2016	10,000	_	\$ 2.13	0.33 years

The activity related to stock options and RSUs during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016 consisted of the following:

	RSUs				Options							
		We	eighted average						We	ighted average		
	No. of	g	rant date fair	No. of	We	eighted average	E	xercise price	g	rant date fair		
	RSUs		value	options	e	exercise price		range		value		
Outstanding at January 1, 2016	53,280	\$	36.31	871,484	\$	30.65	\$	5.10 - 55.00	\$	20.49		
Granted	10,000	\$	2.13	730,000	\$	1.66	\$	1.55 - 1.92	\$	0.89		
Vested/Exercised	(55,472)	\$	30.03	—		—		—		—		
Forfeited	—			(100,050)	\$	27.88	\$	5.90 - 41.00	\$	17.04		
Expired	—			(9,000)	\$	55.00	\$	55.00	\$	26.20		
Outstanding at June 30, 2016	7,808	\$	37.20	1,492,434	\$	16.51	\$	1.55 - 55.00	\$	10.64		
Exercisable at June 30, 2016				880,767	\$	26.03	\$	1.55 – 55.00				

The Company did not recognize tax benefits related to its stock-based compensation as there is a full valuation allowance recorded.

Note 11. Income Taxes

As of June 30, 2016, deferred tax assets generated from the Company's U.S. activities were offset by a valuation allowance because realization depends on generating future taxable income, which, in the Company's estimation, is not more likely than not to be generated before such net operating loss carryforwards expire.

The Company did not have any material unrecognized tax benefits as of June 30, 2016. The Company does not expect to record any additional material provisions for unrecognized tax benefits within the next year.

Note 12. Commitments and Contingencies

FLI Charge

FLI Charge launched its consumer product line on Indiegogo, a crowdfunding platform, on June 15, 2016; the campaign was ongoing as of June 30, 2016, at which time funds raised from the crowdfunding campaign was \$177. FLI Charge expects to deliver products to the participants in the fourth quarter of 2016.

Litigation and legal proceedings

ZTE

On December 7, 2015, the Company entered into a confidential settlement and license agreement (the "Settlement Agreement") with ZTE Corporation and its affiliates (collectively, "ZTE"), pursuant to which the parties withdrew all pending litigations and proceedings against each other and the Company granted ZTE a non-exclusive, non-transferable, worldwide perpetual license to certain patents and patent applications owned by the Company.

Pursuant to the Settlement Agreement, the parties have taken steps to withdraw all pending litigations and proceedings against one another.

In several jurisdictions, though ZTE requested that government organizations close proceedings against FORM, those organizations make such determinations on their own volition. In China, ZTE requested that the National Developmental and Reform Commission ("NDRC") conclude its investigation against FORM; however, the NDRC has not yet closed its investigation.

In addition, in China and the Netherlands, FORM continues to appeal patent invalidity rulings issued in connection with proceedings originally brought by ZTE. In each instance, ZTE has indicated that it will not oppose FORM's appeals, though FORM must still plead its case before the respective adjudicatory body in each jurisdiction. On August 3, 2016, the European Patent Office dismissed an opposition action filed on one of FORM's recently issued European patents. No contingent liability is expected or recorded for the ZTE-related legal proceedings.

ASUS

FORM had filed patent infringement lawsuits against ASUSTeK Computer Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively, "ASUS") in Germany, India, and Spain. In March 2016, the parties settled their disputes and ended all litigations between them. However, Google, Inc. ("Google") intervened as a party in FORM's litigation against ASUS in India, and, notwithstanding the settlement between FORM and ASUS, the lawsuit remains pending with respect to FORM and Google. As such, as of June 30, 2016, the Company had reversed \$222 of contingent liabilities related to potential legal fees that were previously accrued for the proceedings related to this matter.

Deposits with courts

The Company made deposits with courts during 2015 and 2014, related to its proceedings in Germany, Brazil, Romania and Malaysia. Deposits with courts paid in local currency are remeasured on the balance sheet date based on the related foreign exchange rate on that date. As of December 31, 2015, deposits with courts, which are recorded as current assets, totaled \$1,930. As of June 30, 2016, all deposits that had been posted with the courts in connection with its litigation with ZTE have been returned to the Company.



Other

The Company is also engaged in additional litigation, for which no contingent liability is recorded, as the Company does not expect any material negative outcome.

The Company is currently in discussions with the previous owner of some of its patents regarding whether the entirety of the payment received from ZTE in December 2015 is subject to the royalty rate under the Confidential Patent Purchase Agreement dated August 9, 2012.

Leases

In January 2014, the Company entered into an amended lease agreement for its corporate executive office in New York for the lease of a different office space within the same building. The initial annual rental fee for this new office was approximately \$403 (subject to certain future escalations and adjustments) beginning on August 1, 2014, which was the date when the new office space became available. This lease will expire in October 2019. Group Mobile has a lease for its office space in Chandler, AZ. The annual rental fee is approximately \$72; the current lease, which originally was due to expire on June 30, 2016, was amended in February 2016 and extended until July 31, 2019. Rent expense for operating leases for the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2016 were \$109 and \$218, respectively. Rent expense for operating leases for the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2015 were \$91 and \$183, respectively.

Note 13. Subsequent Events

On August 8, 2016, the Company entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") with FHXMS, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company (the "Merger Sub"), XpresSpa Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("XpresSpa"), the unitholders of XpresSpa who are parties thereto (the "Unitholders") and Mistral XH Representative, LLC, as representative of the Unitholders (the "Representative"), pursuant to which the Merger Sub will merge with and into XpresSpa, with XpresSpa being the surviving entity and a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company (the "Surviving Entity") and the Unitholders becoming stockholders of FORM (the "Merger").

XpresSpa is a leading airport retailer of spa services and related products, and also sells spa products through its internet site. Services and products include: (i) massage services for the neck, back, feet and whole body, (ii) nail care, such as pedicures, manicures and polish changes, (iii) beauty care services such as waxing and facials, (iv) hair care, such as haircuts and blow outs, (v) spa products such as massagers, lotions and aromatherapy aids and (vi) travel products such as neck pillows and eye masks.

Upon completion of the Merger, (i) the then-outstanding common units of XpresSpa (other than those held by the Company, which will be cancelled without any consideration) and (ii) the then-outstanding preferred units of XpresSpa (other than those held by the Company, which will be cancelled without any consideration) will be automatically converted into the right to receive an aggregate of:

- (a) 2,500,000 shares of FORM common stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("FORM Common Stock"),
- (b) 494,792 shares of newly designated Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of FORM ("FORM Preferred Stock") with an aggregate initial liquidation preference of \$23,750, and
- (c) five-year warrants to purchase an aggregate of 2,500,000 shares of FORM Common Stock, at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share, each subject to adjustment in the event of a stock split, dividend or similar events.

The FORM Preferred Stock shall be initially convertible into an aggregate of 3,958,336 shares of FORM Common Stock, which equals a \$6.00 per share conversion price, and each holder of FORM Preferred Stock shall be entitled to vote on an as converted basis. The FORM Preferred Stock is senior to the FORM Common Stock and the terms of the FORM Preferred Stock contain no restrictions on the Company's ability to issue additional senior preferred securities or the Company's ability to incur additional preferred securities in the future. The Company has the right, but not the obligation, upon ten trading days' notice to convert the outstanding shares of FORM Preferred Stock into FORM Common Stock at the then applicable conversion ratio, at any time or from time to time, if the volume weighted average price per share of the FORM Common Stock exceeds \$9.00 for over any 20 days in a 30 consecutive trading day period. The term of the FORM Preferred Stock is seven years, after which time FORM can repay the holders in shares of FORM Common Stock or cash at the Company's election. FORM Preferred Stock will accrue interest at 9% per annum, or \$4.32 per share of FORM Preferred Stock.

In addition, the Company entered into subscription agreements to sell 750,574 shares of its unregistered Common Stock to certain holders of XpresSpa, at a purchase price of \$2.31 per share, for an aggregate purchase price of \$1,734.

On August 8, 2016, FORM agreed to purchase from XpresSpa an aggregate of 1,733,826 of Series C Preferred Units of XpresSpa, at a per unit purchase price of \$1.00 per unit, for an aggregate purchase price of \$1,734. The Series C Preferred Units of XpresSpa will have a preference in the amount of its initial investment and shall bear 12% interest until the closing of the anticipated merger agreement.

Immediately following the completion of the Merger (without taking into account any shares of FORM Common Stock held by XpresSpa equity holders prior to the completion of the Merger), the former Unitholders of XpresSpa are expected to own approximately 18% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock (or 33% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock calculated on a fully diluted basis) and the current stockholders of the Company are expected to own approximately 82% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock (or 67% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock calculated basis).

The Company engaged various third parties to perform legal, financial and tax due diligence associated with the Merger. In addition, the Company engaged a third-party valuation firm to perform a valuation of the purchase considerations and purchase price allocation. Among the service providers, the Company engaged Redridge Lender Services LLC to perform financial due diligence. The Company's CEO and certain members of his family own a minority equity position in Redridge Lender Services LLC, which may be considered a related party. The fee for this engagement is \$101, of which approximately \$10 was incurred in the three-month period ended June 30, 2016 and is reflected in general and administrative expenses for the three- and six-month periods ended June 30, 2016 in the condensed consolidated statements of operations.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains "forward-looking statements" that involve risks and uncertainties, as well as assumptions that, if they never materialize or prove incorrect, could cause our results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. The statements contained herein that are not purely historical are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Forward-looking statements are often identified by the use of words such as, but not limited to, "anticipates," "believes," "can," "continues," "could," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "may," "will be," "plans," "projects," "seeks," "should," "targets," "will," "would," and similar expressions or variations intended to identify forward-looking statements. These statements are based on the beliefs and assumptions of our management based on information currently available to management. Such forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause actual results and the timing of certain events to differ materially from future results expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those identified below, and those discussed in the section titled "Risk Factors" included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 filed on March 10, 2016 (the "2015 Annual Report") and this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and any future reports we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). The forward-looking statements set forth herein speak only as of the date of this report. Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of such statements, except as required by law.

All references in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q to "we," "us" and "our" refer to FORM Holdings Corp. (prior to May 5, 2016, known as "Vringo, Inc."), a Delaware corporation, and its consolidated subsidiaries.

Overview

On May 6, 2016, we changed the name of our company from Vringo, Inc. to FORM Holdings Corp. ("FORM" or the "Company") and concurrently announced our repositioning as a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. Our focus is on acquiring and building companies that would benefit from:

- additional capital
- exposure to visibility from the public markets
- talent recruiting
- rebranding and
- implementation of best practices.

Our management team is committed to execute on our strategy. We are industry agnostic, but limit the scope of our pipeline by looking only at companies with a clear path to grow in excess of \$100,000,000 in revenue.

Our common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, which was previously listed on The NASDAQ Capital Market under the trading symbol "VRNG," has been listed under the trading symbol "FH" since May 9, 2016.

We currently have three operating segments:

- Group Mobile
- FLI Charge
- Intellectual property

Prior to December 31, 2013, we operated a global platform for the distribution of mobile social applications and services. On February 18, 2014, we sold our mobile social application business to InfoMedia Services Limited ("InfoMedia"), receiving an 8.25% ownership interest in InfoMedia as consideration and a seat on the board of directors of InfoMedia. As part of the transaction, we have the opportunity to license certain intellectual property assets and work with InfoMedia to identify and protect new intellectual property.

Segments

We operate in three operating segments: Group Mobile, FLI Charge and intellectual property.

Our Strategy and Outlook

Group Mobile is a supplier of built-to-order rugged computers, mobile devices and accessories. We plan to increase Group Mobile's revenue, which we believe can be achieved by adding new products, exploring new distribution verticals, such as military and government, and increasing the sales team's geographic coverage. In addition, we plan to continue to enhance our intellectual property rights around our FLI Charge technology and products. FLI Charge plans to strengthen and develop partnerships in numerous markets including automotive, education, office, healthcare, power tools and vaporizers. Our strategy for our intellectual property operating segment is to continue to monetize our existing portfolio of intellectual property through licensing and strategic partnerships.

Group Mobile

Group Mobile is a growing and innovative full, end-to-end solution provider for project lifecycle services including system integration, hardware service support, pre- and post-deployment and customer support helpdesk. Group Mobile provides total hardware solutions, including rugged laptops, tablets, and handheld computers. Group Mobile also markets rugged mobile printers, vehicle computer docking and mounting gear, power accessories, wireless communication products, antennas, carrying cases and other peripherals, accessories and add-ons needed to maximize productivity in a mobile- or field-computing environment. Group Mobile's professional service offerings are evolving into project lifecycle services including technology consultations, development and deployment, project and asset management, equipment installation, break-fix, hardware service technical support, 24-7 helpdesk and more.

Group Mobile is moving aggressively to provide industry leading Law Enforcement In-Vehicle "Video and Body Worn" camera solutions to meet the complex mobile technology demands of thousands of law enforcement agencies and officers in the United States ("U.S.") market. Key to the Group Mobile long-term strategy is the complete professional services, post deployment services and lifecycle management of Group Mobile offerings to bring stability to the customer mobile technology platforms.

Group Mobile purchases rugged mobile computing equipment and complementary products from its primary distribution and manufacturing partners and sells them to enterprises, resellers, and retail customers. Our primary customers range from corporations to local governments, emergency first responders and healthcare organizations. We believe that Group Mobile's business is characterized by gross profits as a percentage of revenue slightly higher than is commonly found in resellers of computing devices. The market for rugged mobile computing products is trending towards an increase in the volume of unit sales combined with declining unit prices as the business transitions from primarily being comprised of laptops to one primarily comprised of rugged tablets. As this transition has occurred, Group Mobile is seeing shortened product life cycles and industry specific devices for segments such as healthcare. Group Mobile sets sale prices based on the market supply and demand characteristics for each particular product. Group Mobile is highly dependent on the end-market demand for rugged mobile computing products, which is influenced by many factors including the introduction of new IT products by OEM, replacement cycles for existing rugged mobile computing products, overall economic growth, local and state budgets, and general business activity.

Product costs represent the single largest expense and product inventory is one of the largest working capital investments for Group Mobile. Group Mobile's primary suppliers include Synnex Corporation, Ingram Micro Inc., and Xplore Technologies Corporation, which, combined, represent approximately 80% of Group Mobile's inventory purchases. We have reseller agreements with most of our OEM and distribution partners. These agreements usually provide for nonexclusive resale and distribution rights. The agreements are generally short-term, subject to periodic renewal, and often contain provisions permitting termination by either our supplier or us without cause upon relatively short notice. Furthermore, product procurement from the OEM suppliers is a highly complex process and as such, efficient and effective purchasing operations are critical to Group Mobile's success.

FLI Charge

FLI Charge is a wireless power company dedicated to making it easier for people to power and charge the multitude of mobile electronic devices they use on a daily basis. By eliminating the need to search and compete for outlets and charging cables, we are improving the powering and charging experience for all battery and DC powered devices.

FLI Charge designs, develops, licenses, manufactures and markets wireless conductive power and charging solutions. FLI Charge is currently working with partners in several verticals to bring products to market. These verticals include education, office, hospitality, automotive and consumer electronics among others. To date, we have not yet generated any substantial revenue from our products. We believe that FLI Charge's patented technology is the only wireless power solution that is fully interoperable between different mobile devices ranging from smartphones to power tools, and many more. FLI Charge's wireless power solution can simultaneously power multiple devices on the same pad no matter their power requirements or positions on the pad.

The FLI Charge ecosystem consists of power pads or surfaces as well as devices that are connected to or embedded with FLI Charge enabling technology. FLI Charge pads and surfaces are connected to a power source or battery. The surface of the pad has conductive contact strips that provide power and are constantly monitored by control circuitry that immediately halts power transfer if an unapproved load or short-circuit condition is detected. FLI Charge enabled devices are embedded with the FLI Charge contact enablement that consists of four contact points, known as the FLI Charge "constellation." The constellation is designed to make an immediate and continuous electrical connection with the contact strips regardless of the device's orientation on the pad. The enablement monitors the power coming from the pad and ensures that the correct amount of power goes to the device. Once an approved FLI Charge device is placed on a pad, power is transferred immediately to charge or power the device.

There are several competing wireless charging technologies on the market or under development today. The most popular competing technology is inductive wireless charging, in which magnetic induction uses a magnetic coil to create resonance, which can transmit energy over a relatively short distance. The amount of power delivered is a function of the size of the coils, and the coils must be aligned and paired within a typical distance of less than one inch. Products utilizing magnetic induction have been available for 10+ years in products such as rechargeable electronic toothbrushes and pace makers. The leading inductive technologies deliver a maximum of 10-15 watts. Other competing technologies include magnetic resonance, RF harvesting, laser and ultrasound.

As compared to each of the competing wireless technologies above, we believe that our conductive technology exhibits many competitive advantages including:

- charge rates/efficiency FLI Charge pads charge devices nearly as fast as plugging them into a wall outlet;
- multiple devices FLI Charge pads can charge or power multiple devices at the same time without reducing the charging speed;
- safety FLI Charge's technology is as safe as plugging devices into a wall outlet;
- maximum power FLI Charge pads can supply as much as 150 watts of power, which is enough to charge or power devices with relatively high power requirements such as power tool batteries and flat screen monitors;
- positioning freedom FLI Charge's technology allows for devices to be placed in any orientation, anywhere on the pad, without sacrificing any charging speed; and
- compatibility all FLI Charge enabled electronic devices are compatible with all FLI Charge pads.

FLI Charge launched its consumer product line on Indiegogo, a crowdfunding platform, on June 15, 2016; the campaign was ongoing as of June 30, 2016, at which time funds raised from the crowdfunding campaign was \$177,000. FLI Charge expects to deliver products to the participants in the fourth quarter of 2016.

Intellectual Property

Our intellectual property operating segment is engaged in the innovation, development and monetization of intellectual property. Our portfolio consists of over 600 patents and patent applications covering telecom infrastructure, internet search, ad-insertion and mobile technologies.

We are currently focused on monetizing our technology portfolio through a variety of value enhancing initiatives including, but not limited to, licensing, litigation and strategic partnerships. For further information regarding our intellectual property enforcement activities, refer to Part II, Item 1, Legal Proceedings, in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Recent Developments

Name Change

On May 6, 2016, we changed the name of our company from Vringo, Inc. to FORM Holdings Corp. ("FORM" or the "Company") and concurrently announced our repositioning as a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. Our focus is on acquiring and building companies that would benefit from:

- additional capital
- exposure to visibility from the public markets
- talent recruiting
- rebranding and
- implementation of best practices.

Our management team is committed to execute on our strategy. We are industry agnostic, but limit the scope of our pipeline by looking only at companies with a clear path to grow in excess of \$100,000,000 in revenue.

Impairment of Patents

Our name change and repositioning as a holding company was deemed a triggering event, which required our patent assets to be tested for impairment. In performing this impairment test, we determined that the patent portfolios, which together represent an asset group, were subject to impairment testing. In the first step of the impairment test, we utilized our projections of future undiscounted cash flows based on our existing plans for the patents. As a result, it was determined that our projections of future undiscounted cash flows were less than the carrying value of the asset group. Accordingly, we performed the second step of the impairment test to measure the potential impairment by calculating the asset group's fair value as of May 6, 2016. As a result, following amortization for the month of April, we recorded an impairment charge of \$11,937,000, which resulted in a new carrying value of \$1,526,000 on May 6, 2016. Following the impairment, we reevaluated the remaining useful life and concluded that there were no changes in the estimated useful life.

Shareholder Rights Plan

On March 18, 2016, we announced that our Board of Directors adopted a shareholder rights plan in the form of a Section 382 Rights Agreement designed to preserve our tax assets. As a part of the plan, our Board of Directors declared a dividend of one preferred-share-purchase right for each share of our common stock outstanding as of March 29, 2016. Effective on March 18, 2016, if any group or person acquires 4.99% or more of our outstanding shares of common stock, or if a group or person that already owns 4.99% or more of our common stock acquires additional shares representing 0.5% or more of our common stock, then, subject to certain exceptions, there would be a triggering event under the plan. The rights would then separate from our common stock and would be adjusted to become exercisable to purchase shares of our common stock having a market value equal to twice the purchase price of \$9.50, resulting in significant dilution in the ownership interest of the acquiring person or group. Our Board of Directors has the discretion to exempt any acquisition of our common stock from the provisions of the plan and has the ability to terminate the plan prior to a triggering event. In connection with this plan, we filed a Certificate of Designation of Series C Junior Preferred Stock with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on March 18, 2016.

Senior Secured Notes

On March 9, 2016, we entered into an exchange note agreement (the "Exchange Note Agreement") with the holders (the "Investors") of our \$12,500,000 Senior Secured Notes (the "Notes"), which we originally issued in a registered direct offering on May 4, 2015. Pursuant to the Exchange Note Agreement, we issued to the Investors an aggregate of 703,644 shares of our common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, in exchange for the reduction of \$1,267,000 of the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Notes and \$49,000 of accrued interest. As a result, the outstanding aggregate principal amount under the Notes was reduced from \$3,016,000 to \$1,749,000 as of March 9, 2016.

In addition, on March 9, 2016, with the consent of each of the Investors, we agreed to amend the Notes. Pursuant to the Amended and Restated Senior Secured Notes (the "Amended Notes") and the Indenture dated May 4, 2015, as supplemented by a First Supplemental Indenture dated May 4, 2015 and further supplemented by a Second Supplemental Indenture (the "Second Supplemental Indenture") dated March 9, 2016: (i) the Amended Notes are no longer convertible into shares of our common stock and will be payable by us on the Maturity Date (as defined below) in cash only, (ii) the Maturity Date of the Amended Notes will extend to June 30, 2017 (the "Maturity Date"), (iii) we will discontinue the payment of principal prior to the Maturity Date (subject to certain exceptions), (iv) the interest rate increased from 8% to 10% per annum and will accrue on the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the Amended Notes. We also agreed to maintain a cash balance (including cash equivalents) of not less than \$2,900,000.

In addition, we agreed to reduce the exercise price of the warrants to purchase an aggregate of 537,500 shares of our common stock granted as part of the initial agreement (the "May 2015 Warrants") from \$10.00 to \$3.00 per share and the parties also agreed to remove from the May 2015 Warrants certain antidilution features. Other terms of the May 2015 Warrants remained the same. Furthermore, in connection with the Amended Notes, we paid a restructuring fee of \$50,000 to the Investors.

On July 1, 2016, we prepaid in full our Amended Notes that were due on June 30, 2017. As required by the terms of the Amended Notes, notice of prepayment was delivered to the Investors on June 30, 2016. We repaid the Amended Notes in full, including repayment of the principal and accrued interest as well as an additional 15% for early repayment. We used an aggregate of \$2,011,000 of cash on hand for repayment of the Amended Notes. As a result of the repayment in full of the Amended Notes, all liens on our assets, including intellectual property, were released by the Investors.

Unless otherwise noted, the information contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q gives effect to a one-for-ten reverse stock split of our common stock effected on November 27, 2015 on a retroactive basis for all periods presented.

Results of Operations

Three-month period ended June 30, 2016 compared to the three-month period ended June 30, 2015

Revenue

We generate revenue through our three operating segments: Group Mobile, FLI Charge and intellectual property.

	Three months ended June 30,						
		2016		2015	Change		
Licensing revenue	\$	8,912,000	\$		\$	8,912,000	
Product revenue		2,450,000		—		2,450,000	
Total revenue	\$	11,362,000	\$		\$	11,362,000	

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded total revenue of \$11,362,000. There was no revenue recognized for the three-month period ended June 30, 2015. The increase was attributable to each of our operating segments. Group Mobile recognized \$2,450,000 of product revenue, FLI Charge recognized \$12,000 of licensing revenue in connection with an ongoing license agreement with a customer, and our intellectual property operating segment recognized a one-time lump sum payment of \$8,900,000 in connection with an executed confidential license agreement. We did not recognize any revenue generated by Group Mobile or FLI Charge prior to their acquisition on October 15, 2015.

We believe that growth in Group Mobile's revenue can be achieved by adding new products, exploring new distribution verticals, such as military and government, and increasing the sales team's geographic coverage. In addition, we plan to enhance our intellectual property rights around our FLI Charge technology and products. FLI Charge plans to strengthen and develop partnerships in numerous markets including automotive, education, office, healthcare, power tools and vaporizers. We intend to continue to monetize our existing portfolio of intellectual property through licensing and strategic partnerships.

Cost of goods sold

We incur cost of goods sold through two of our operating segments: Group Mobile and FLI Charge.

	Three months ended June 30,						
		2016	2015			Change	
Cost of goods sold	\$	2,179,000	\$		\$	2,179,000	

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded total cost of goods sold of \$2,179,000, which represents the costs of products sold by Group Mobile for the period. We did not recognize any cost of goods sold for FLI Charge during the three-month period ended June 30, 2016 and we did not recognize any expenses incurred by Group Mobile or FLI Charge prior to their acquisition on October 15, 2015. We expect the cost of goods sold to increase over time as our product revenue increases.

Operating legal costs

Operating legal costs relate to our intellectual property operating segment.

	 Three months ended June 30,						
	 2016		2015		Change		
Operating legal costs	\$ 4,243,000	\$	5,464,000	\$	(1,221,000)		

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, our operating legal costs were \$4,243,000, which represents a decrease of \$1,221,000 (or 22.3%) from operating legal costs recorded for the three-month period ended June 30, 2015. This decrease was primarily due to the timing and nature of consulting and patent litigation costs related to legal proceedings against ZTE and ASUS, especially as costs pertaining to our ZTE campaign declined significantly following the execution of the confidential settlement and license agreement in December 2015. Costs in 2016 also include royalty expenses to a previous owner of some of our patents.

We expect that our legal costs will continue to significantly decrease over time.

Amortization and impairment of intangible assets

	 Three months ended June 30,							
	2016 2015 Ch				Change			
Amortization and impairment of intangible assets	\$ 12,350,000	\$	813,000	\$	11,537,000			

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, amortization and impairment expenses related to our intangible assets totaled \$12,350,000, which represents an increase of \$11,537,000 (or 1,419.1%) compared to the amortization expense recorded during the three-month period ended June 30, 2015. There was no impairment expense recorded during the three-month period ended June 30, 2015. The increase was due to the impairment of our patents asset group.

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, we determined that there were impairment indicators related to certain of our patents. A significant factor considered when making this determination occurred on May 6, 2016, when we changed the name of our company from "Vringo, Inc." to "FORM Holdings Corp." and concurrently announced our repositioning as a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. We concluded that this factor was deemed a "triggering" event, which required the related patent assets to be tested for impairment. In performing this impairment test, we determined that the patent portfolios, which together represent an asset group, were subject to impairment testing. In the first step of the impairment test, we utilized our projections of future undiscounted cash flows based on our existing plans for the patents. As a result, it was determined that our projections of future undiscounted cash flows were less than the carrying value of the asset group. Accordingly, we performed the second step of the impairment test to measure the potential impairment by calculating the asset group's fair value as of May 6, 2016. As a result, following amortization for the month of April, we recorded an impairment charge of \$11,937,000, or 88.7% of the carrying value of the patents prior to impairment, which resulted in a new carrying value of \$1,526,000 on May 6, 2016. Following the impairment, we reevaluated the remaining useful life and concluded that there were no changes in the estimated useful life. There were no impairment indicators related to any of our other amortizable intangible assets during the three-month period ended June 30, 2016.

General and administrative

	 Three months ended June 30,							
	2016		2015		Change			
General and administrative	\$ \$ 3,305,000		2,298,000	\$	1,007,000			

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, general and administrative expenses increased by \$1,007,000 (or 43.8%), to \$3,305,000, compared to \$2,298,000 that was recorded during the three-month period ended June 30, 2015. The overall increase was primarily a direct result of our acquisition of Group Mobile and FLI Charge on October 15, 2015. Following the acquisition, we experienced increases in salaries and benefits due to our expanded workforce, advertising and marketing for Group Mobile and FLI Charge's product lines, and product development as we continue to develop and improve FLI Charge's product line. Additionally, we experienced an increase in legal and consulting costs related to potential acquisitions resulting from our repositioning to a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. These increases in general and administrative expenses were offset by a decrease in stock-based compensation expense, which was a result of equity awards granted in 2012 and 2013 becoming fully vested during the latter half of 2015.

Non-operating expense, net

	Three months ended June 30,						
	2016			2015		Change	
Non-operating income (expense), net	\$	\$ (92,000)		66,000	\$	(158,000)	

During the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded net non-operating expense in the amount of \$92,000 compared to net non-operating income in the amount of \$66,000 recorded during the three-month period ended June 30, 2015.

For the three-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded interest expense of \$272,000 for the amortization of the debt discount and debt issuance costs.

The non-operating expenses reported during the three-month period ended June 30, 2016 were reduced by a gain of \$99,000 on the revaluation of the derivative warrant liabilities related to the Amended Notes.

The total non-operating income, net, of \$66,000 for the three-month period ended June 30, 2015 was primarily comprised of a \$695,000 gain on the revaluation of warrants and conversion feature related to the Notes offset by interest expense of \$465,000 and loss on extinguishment of debt of \$210,000.

Six-month period ended June 30, 2016 compared to the six-month period ended June 30, 2015

Revenue

We generate revenue through our three operating segments: Group Mobile, FLI Charge and intellectual property.

	Six months ended June 30,							
	2016		2015		Change			
Licensing revenue	\$ 9,675,000	\$	150,000	\$	9,525,000			
Product revenue	3,731,000				3,731,000			
Total Revenue	\$ 13,406,000	\$	150,000	\$	13,256,000			

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded total revenue of \$13,406,000, which represents an increase of \$13,256,000 (or 8,837.3%) as compared to \$150,000 recorded in the six-month period ended June 30, 2015. The increase was attributable to each of our operating segments. Group Mobile recognized \$3,727,000 and FLI Charge recognized \$4,000 of product revenue, FLI Charge also recognized \$25,000 of licensing revenue in connection with an ongoing license agreement with a customer, and our intellectual property operating segment recognized \$9,650,000 of revenue for the amounts received in connection with two separate executed confidential license agreement. We did not recognize any revenue generated by Group Mobile or FLI Charge prior to their acquisition on October 15, 2015. Revenue during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015 of \$150,000 was due to a one-time payment in connection with a license and settlement agreement for certain of our owned intellectual property.

We believe that growth in Group Mobile's revenue can be achieved by adding new products, exploring new distribution verticals, such as military and government, and increasing the sales team's geographic coverage. In addition, we plan to enhance our intellectual property rights around our FLI Charge technology and products. FLI Charge plans to strengthen and develop partnerships in numerous markets including automotive, education, office, healthcare, power tools and vaporizers. We intend to continue to monetize our existing portfolio of intellectual property through licensing and strategic partnerships.

Cost of goods sold

We incur cost of goods sold through two of our operating segments: Group Mobile and FLI Charge.

	_	Six months ended June 30,						
		2016		2015	Change			
Cost of goods sold	\$	3,306,000	\$		\$	3,306,000		

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded total cost of goods sold of \$3,306,000, which mainly represents the costs of products sold by Group Mobile during the period. We did not recognize any cost of goods sold for Group Mobile or FLI Charge prior to their acquisition on October 15, 2015. We expect the cost of goods sold to increase over time as our product revenue increases.

Operating legal costs

Operating legal costs relate to our intellectual property operating segment.

	 Six months ended June 30,						
	2016		2015	Change			
Operating legal costs	\$ 4,963,000	\$	8,565,000	\$	(3,602,000)		

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, our operating legal costs were \$4,963,000, which represents a decrease of \$3,602,000 (or 42.1%) from operating legal costs recorded for the six months ended June 30, 2015. This decrease was primarily due to the timing and nature of consulting and patent litigation costs related to legal proceedings against ZTE and ASUS, especially as costs pertaining to our ZTE campaign declined significantly following the execution of the confidential settlement and license agreement in December 2015. Costs in 2016 also include royalty expenses to a previous owner of some of our patents.

We expect that our legal costs will continue to significantly decrease over time.

Amortization and impairment of intangible assets

	Six months ended June 30,							
	2016 2015				Change			
Amortization and impairment of intangible assets	\$	13,201,000	\$	1,617,000	\$	11,584,000		

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, amortization and impairment expenses related to our intangible assets totaled \$13,201,000, which represents an increase of \$11,584,000 (or 716.4%) compared to the amortization expense of \$1,617,000 recorded during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015. There was no impairment expense recorded during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015. The increase was due to the impairment of our patents asset group.

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, we determined that there were impairment indicators related to certain of our patents. A significant factor considered when making this determination occurred on May 6, 2016, when we changed the name of our company from "Vringo, Inc." to "FORM Holdings Corp." and concurrently announced our repositioning as a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. We concluded that this factor was deemed a "triggering" event, which required the related patent assets to be tested for impairment. In performing this impairment test, we determined that the patent portfolios, which together represent an asset group, were subject to impairment testing. In the first step of the impairment test, we utilized our projections of future undiscounted cash flows based on our existing plans for the patents. As a result, it was determined that our projections of future undiscounted cash flows were less than the carrying value of the asset group. Accordingly, we performed the second step of the impairment test to measure the potential impairment by calculating the asset group's fair value as of May 6, 2016. As a result, following amortization for the month of April, we recorded an impairment charge of \$11,937,000, or 88.7% of the carrying value of the patents prior to impairment, which resulted in a new carrying value of \$1,526,000 on May 6, 2016. Following the impairment, we reevaluated the remaining useful life and concluded that there were no changes in the estimated useful life. There were no impairment indicators related to any of our other amortizable intangible assets during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016.

General and administrative

	 Six months ended June 30,							
	 2016 2015 Char				Change			
tive	\$ 6,257,000	\$	5,296,000	\$	961,000			

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, general and administrative expenses increased by \$961,000 (or 18.1%), to \$6,257,000, compared to \$5,296,000 that was recorded during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015. The overall increase was primarily a direct result of our acquisition of Group Mobile and FLI Charge on October 15, 2015. Following the acquisition, we experienced increases in salaries and benefits due to our expanded workforce, advertising and marketing for Group Mobile and FLI Charge's product lines, and product development as we continue to develop and improve FLI Charge's product line. Additionally, we experienced an increase in legal and consulting costs related to potential acquisitions resulting from our repositioning to a holding company of small and middle market growth companies. These increases in general and administrative expenses were offset by a decrease in stock-based compensation expense, which was a result of equity awards granted in 2012 and 2013 becoming fully vested during the latter half of 2015.

Non-operating income (expense), net

	 Six months ended June 30,							
	2016	2015		Change				
Non-operating income (expense), net	\$ (441,000)	\$	(157,000)	\$	(284,000)			

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded net non-operating expense in the amount of \$441,000 compared to net non-operating expense in the amount of \$157,000 recorded during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015.

For the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, we recorded interest expense of \$748,000 for the interest recorded related to the monthly interest payments and the amortization of the debt discount and debt issuance costs as well as accrued interest calculated using the effective interest method. In addition, we elected to repay principal installments for January and February 2016 in shares of our common stock, which were issued at a discount of 15% to market prices, which resulted in \$210,000 recorded as a loss on the extinguishment of debt.

The net non-operating expenses reported during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016 were reduced by a gain of \$369,000 on the revaluation of the derivative warrant liabilities related to the Amended Notes.

The net non-operating expense of \$157,000 for the six-month period ended June 30, 2015 was primarily comprised of interest expense of \$465,000, loss on extinguishment of debt of \$210,000 and foreign exchanges losses in connection with our deposits with courts. These expenses were partially offset by a \$695,000 gain on the revaluation of warrants and conversion feature related to the Notes.

We expect that our non-operating income (expense) will remain highly volatile, and we may choose to fund our operations through additional financing. In particular, non-operating income (expense) will be affected by the adjustments to the fair value of our derivative instruments. Fair value of these derivative instruments depends on a variety of assumptions, such as estimations regarding triggering of down-round protection and estimated future share price. An estimated increase in the price of our common stock increases the value of the warrants and thus results in a loss on our statements of operations. In addition, high estimated probability of a down-round protection increases the value of the warrants and again results in a loss on our statements of operations.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of June 30, 2016, we had a cash balance of \$27,449,000, which represents an increase of \$2,498,000 compared to our cash balance as of December 31, 2015. We anticipate that our need for capital will continue to decline as project-based activities related to the improvement of systems and digital marketing attributed to Group Mobile near completion and litigation costs for our intellectual property operating segment continue to decline. Cash expenditures during the six-month period ended June 30, 2016 were offset by cash received for refunds of court fees and our deposits with the courts in Germany, Brazil, and Romania, as well as cash received by our Group Mobile and intellectual property operating segments during the normal course of business. As of June 30, 2016, all bonds posted with the courts in connection with our litigation with ZTE have been returned back to the Company.

Our average monthly net cash provided by operations for the six-month period ended June 30, 2016 was approximately \$116,000 compared to net cash used in operations of approximately \$1,285,000 during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015.

Based on current operating plans, we expect to have sufficient funds for at least the next 12 months and beyond. In addition, we may choose to raise additional funds in connection with potential acquisitions of operating assets, patent portfolios or other businesses that we may pursue. There can be no assurance, however, that any such opportunities will materialize.

On March 9, 2016, pursuant to the Exchange Note Agreement, we issued to the Investors an aggregate of 703,644 shares of our common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, in exchange for the reduction of \$1,267,000 of the outstanding principal amount of the Notes and \$49,000 of accrued interest. As a result, the outstanding aggregate principal amount under the Notes was reduced from \$3,016,000 to \$1,749,000 as of March 9, 2016.

On July 1, 2016, we prepaid in full our Amended Notes that were due on June 30, 2017. As required by the terms of the Amended Notes, notice of prepayment was delivered to the Investors on June 30, 2016. We repaid the Amended Notes in full, including repayment of the principal and accrued interest as well as an additional 15% for early repayment. We used an aggregate of \$2,011,000 of cash on hand for repayment of the Amended Notes. As a result of the repayment in full of the Amended Notes, all liens on our assets, including intellectual property, were released by the Investors.

On August 8, 2016, we entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") with FHXMS, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and ones of our wholly-owned subsidiaries (the "Merger Sub"), XpresSpa Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("XpresSpa"), the unitholders of XpresSpa who are parties thereto (the "Unitholders") and Mistral XH Representative, LLC, as representative of the Unitholders (the "Representative"), pursuant to which the Merger Sub will merge with and into XpresSpa, with XpresSpa being the surviving entity and one of our wholly-owned subsidiaries (the "Surviving Entity") and the Unitholders becoming our stockholders the "Merger").

XpresSpa is a leading airport retailer of spa services and related products, and also sells spa products through its internet site. Services and products include: (i) massage services for the neck, back, feet and whole body, (ii) nail care, such as pedicures, manicures and polish changes, (iii) beauty care services such as waxing and facials, (iv) hair care, such as haircuts and blow outs, (v) spa products such as massagers, lotions and aromatherapy aids and (vi) travel products such as neck pillows and eye masks.

Upon completion of the Merger, (i) the then-outstanding common units of XpresSpa (other than those held by us, which will be cancelled without any consideration) and (ii) the then-outstanding preferred units of XpresSpa (other than those held by us, which will be cancelled without any consideration) will be automatically converted into the right to receive an aggregate of:

- (a) 2,500,000 shares of our common stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("FORM Common Stock"),
- (b) 494,792 shares of our newly designated Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, ("FORM Preferred Stock") with an aggregate initial liquidation preference of \$23,750,000, and
- (c) five-year warrants to purchase an aggregate of 2,500,000 shares of FORM Common Stock, at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share, each subject to adjustment in the event of a stock split, dividend or similar events.

The FORM Preferred Stock shall be initially convertible into an aggregate of 3,958,336 shares of FORM Common Stock, which equals a \$6.00 per share conversion price, and each holder of FORM Preferred Stock shall be entitled to vote on an as converted basis. The FORM Preferred Stock is senior to the FORM Common Stock and the terms of the FORM Preferred Stock contain no restrictions on our ability to issue additional senior preferred securities or our ability to incur additional preferred securities in the future. We have the right, but not the obligation, upon ten trading days' notice to convert the outstanding shares of FORM Preferred Stock into FORM Common Stock at the then applicable conversion ratio, at any time or from time to time, if the volume weighted average price per share of the FORM Common Stock exceeds \$9.00 for over any 20 days in a 30 consecutive trading day period. The term of the FORM Preferred Stock is seven years, after which time we can repay the holders in shares of FORM Common Stock or cash at our election. FORM Preferred Stock will accrue interest at 9% per annum, or \$4.32 per share of FORM Preferred Stock.

In addition, we entered into subscription agreements to sell 750,574 shares of our unregistered common stock to certain holders of XpresSpa, at a purchase price of \$2.31 per share, for an aggregate purchase price of \$1,734,000.

On August 8, 2016, we agreed to purchase from XpresSpa an aggregate of 1,733,826 of Series C Preferred Units of XpresSpa, at a per unit purchase price of \$1,00 per unit, for an aggregate purchase price of \$1,734,000. The Series C Preferred Units of XpresSpa will have a preference in the amount of its initial investment and shall bear 12% interest until the closing of the anticipated merger agreement.

Immediately following the completion of the Merger (without taking into account any shares of FORM Common Stock held by XpresSpa equity holders prior to the completion of the Merger), the former Unitholders of XpresSpa are expected to own approximately 18% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock (or

33% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock calculated on a fully diluted basis) and our current stockholders of the Company are expected to own approximately 82% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock (or 67% of the outstanding FORM Common Stock calculated on a fully diluted basis).

Cash flows

	Six months ended June 30,							
	2016		2015		Change			
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$	698,000	\$	(7,713,000)	\$	8,411,000		
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	\$	1,850,000	\$	(287,000)	\$	2,137,000		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	\$	(50,000)	\$	12,207,000	\$	(12,257,000)		

Operating activities

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, net cash provided by operating activities totaled \$698,000 compared to net cash used in operating activities of \$7,713,000 during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$8,411,000 was mainly due to cash received from our Group Mobile and intellectual property operating segments during the normal course of business.

Our net cash used in operating activities could increase if we engage in future business development activities. As we expect to move towards greater revenue generation in the future, we expect that these amounts will be offset over time by operating expenses. There is no assurance that our licensing efforts will be successful in the future. Furthermore, there is no guarantee that we will generate sufficient revenue to offset future operating expenses and our ability to raise additional capital may be limited.

Investing activities

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, net cash provided by investing activities totaled \$1,850,000, mainly attributable to the refunds of our deposits with the German, Brazilian and Romanian courts. These proceeds were offset by \$151,000 net cash used to acquire software related to Group Mobile's website. During the six-month period ended June 30, 2015, net cash used in investing activities totaled \$287,000, which represents the deposit we made to a Romanian court to enforce an injunction against ZTE in Romania and the deposit we made in Germany to enforce review of ZTE's accounting records.

We expect that net cash used in investing activities will increase as we intend to continue to acquire and develop supporting infrastructure and systems for our operating segments.

Financing activities

During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, net cash used in financing activities totaled \$50,000, which is the amount paid to the Investors related to their expenses incurred as a result of the debt modification. During the six-month period ended June 30, 2015, we received net proceeds of \$12,425,000 from a securities purchase in a registered direct offering of \$12,500,000 of Notes and warrants to purchase up to 537,500 shares of our common stock. This amount was offset by the \$218,000 of debt issuance costs that were paid in relation to the agreement.

A significant portion of our issued and outstanding warrants, for which the underlying shares of common stock held by non-affiliates are freely tradable, are currently "out of the money." Therefore, the potential of additional incoming funds from exercises by our warrant holders is currently very limited. To the extent that any of our issued and outstanding warrants were "in the money," it could be used as a source of additional funding if the warrant holders choose to exercise their warrants for cash.

We may also choose to raise additional funds in connection with any acquisitions of patent portfolios or other assets or other businesses that we may pursue. There can be no assurance, however, that any such opportunity will materialize. Moreover, any such financing would most likely be dilutive to our current stockholders.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no obligations, assets or liabilities that would be considered off-balance sheet arrangements. We do not participate in transactions that create relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, often referred to as variable interest entities, which would have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements.

Critical Accounting Estimates

These condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 10, 2016, which includes a description of our critical accounting policies that involve subjective and complex judgments that could potentially affect reported results. While there have been no material changes to our critical accounting policies as to the methodologies or assumptions we apply under them, we continue to monitor such methodologies and assumptions.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

Not required as we are a smaller reporting company.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

Our management, with the participation of our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Based on this evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer concluded that, as of June 30, 2016, our disclosure controls and procedures are designed at a reasonable assurance level and are effective to provide reasonable assurance that information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

On October 15, 2015, we acquired IDG. During the six-month period ended June 30, 2016, IDG's processes and systems did not significantly impact internal control over financial reporting. Our management performed due diligence procedures associated with the acquisition of IDG.

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the last fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Part II- OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

Infrastructure Patents

ZTE

On December 7, 2015, we entered into a confidential settlement and license agreement (the "Settlement Agreement") with ZTE Corporation and its affiliates (collectively, "ZTE"), pursuant to which: (i) ZTE paid us a total of \$21,500,000, net of all withholding, value added or other taxes; (ii) the parties withdrew all pending litigations and proceedings against each other including the litigations related to ZTE's breach of its non-disclosure agreement with us; and (iii) we granted ZTE certain rights with respect to our patents including a non-exclusive, non-transferable, worldwide perpetual license to certain of our owned patents and patent applications.

Pursuant to the Settlement Agreement, the parties have taken steps to withdraw all pending litigations and proceedings against one another.

In several jurisdictions, though ZTE requested that government organizations close proceedings against FORM, those organizations make such determinations on their own volition. In China, ZTE requested that the National Developmental and Reform Commission ("NDRC") conclude its investigation against FORM; however, the NDRC has not yet closed its investigation.

In addition, in China and the Netherlands, FORM continues to appeal patent invalidity rulings issued in connection with proceedings originally brought by ZTE. In each instance, ZTE has indicated that it will not oppose FORM's appeals, though FORM must still plead its case before the respective adjudicatory body in each jurisdiction.

ASUS

FORM had filed patent infringement lawsuits against ASUSTEK Computer Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively, "ASUS") in Germany, India, and Spain. In March 2016, the parties settled their disputes and ended all litigations between them. However, Google, Inc. ("Google") intervened as a party in FORM's litigation against ASUS in India, and, notwithstanding the settlement between FORM and ASUS, the lawsuit remains pending with respect to FORM and Google.

Confidential License Agreement

On April 25, 2016, we entered into a Confidential License Agreement (the "License Agreement"). Pursuant to the terms of the License Agreement, the licensee paid us a one-time lump sum payment of \$8,900,000 on May 30, 2016. As a result, we granted to the licensee a non-exclusive, non-transferable, worldwide perpetual license to certain patents and patent applications we own.

Content Distribution

In 2012, we purchased a portfolio of patents invented by Tayo Akadiri relating to content distribution. The portfolio includes seven patents as well as several pending patent applications. As one of the means of realizing the value of these patents, on October 20, 2015, we filed suit against DirecTV in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York.

On May 25, 2016, Iron Gate Security, Inc. ("Iron Gate"), one of our subsidiaries, filed a Second Amended Complaint (the "Complaint") against Lowe's Companies, Inc. ("Lowe's") in the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of New York. In the Complaint, Iron Gate alleged that Lowe's infringes U.S. Patent No. 7,203,693 ("the '693 Patent"). On June 13, 2016, Lowe's filed a motion to dismiss under 35 U.S.C. Section 101 asserting that the claims of the '693 Patent were directed to subject matter that was not patentable. On July 27, 2016, the Court held a hearing on the motion and, on August 3, 2016, the Court denied Lowe's motion.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

There have been no material changes to the risk factors discussed in Item 1A. Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015, except as follows:



Anti-takeover provisions of Delaware law, provisions in our charter and bylaws and our stockholder rights plan could delay, discourage or make more difficult a third-party acquisition of control of us.

We are a Delaware corporation and, as such, certain provisions of Delaware law could delay, discourage or make more difficult a third-party acquisition of control of us, even if the change in control would be beneficial to stockholders or the stockholders regard it as such. We are subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL"), which prohibits certain "business combination" transactions (as defined in Section 203) with an "interested stockholder" (defined in Section 203 as a 15% or greater stockholder) for a period of three years after a stockholder becomes an "interested stockholder," unless the attaining of "interested stockholder" status or the transaction is pre-approved by our Board of Directors, the transaction results in the attainment of at least an 85% ownership level by an acquirer or the transaction is later approved by our Board of Directors and by our stockholders by at least a 66 2/3 percent vote of our stockholders other than the "interested stockholder," each as specifically provided in Section 203. We have also adopted a shareholder rights plan in the form of a Section 382 Rights Agreement (the "NOL rights plan"), designed to help protect and preserve our substantial tax attributes primarily associated with our NOLs and research tax credits under Sections 382 and 383 of the Internal Revenue Code and related U.S. Treasury regulations. Although this is not the purpose of the NOL rights plan, it could have the effect of making it uneconomical for a third party to acquire us on a hostile basis.

These provisions of the DGCL, our certificate of incorporation and bylaws, and the NOL rights plan may delay, discourage or make more difficult certain types of transactions in which our stockholders might otherwise receive a premium for their shares over the current market price, and might limit the ability of our stockholders to approve transactions that they think may be in their best interest.

Future acquisitions or business opportunities could involve unknown risks that could harm our business and adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

We strive to be a diversified holding company that owns interests in a number of different businesses. We have in the past, and may in the future, acquire businesses or make investments, directly or indirectly through our subsidiaries, that involve unknown risks, some of which will be particular to the industry in which the investment or acquisition targets operate, including risks in industries with which we are not familiar or experienced. Although we intend to conduct appropriate business, financial and legal due diligence in connection with the evaluation of future investment or acquisition opportunities, there can be no assurance our due diligence investigations will identify every matter that could have a material adverse effect on us. We may be unable to adequately address the financial, legal and operational risks raised by such investments or acquisitions, especially if we are unfamiliar with the relevant industry. The realization of any unknown risks could expose us to unanticipated costs and liabilities and prevent or limit us from realizing the projected benefits of the investments or acquisitions, which could adversely affect our financial condition and liquidity.

Future acquisitions and investments are possible, changing the components of our assets and liabilities, and, if unsuccessful, could reduce the value of our common stock.

Any future acquisitions may result in significant changes in the composition of our assets and liabilities. Consequently, our financial condition, results of operations and the trading price of our common stock may be affected by factors different from those affecting our financial condition, results of operations and trading price.

We may be unsuccessful in identifying suitable acquisition candidates, which may negatively impact our growth strategy.

There can be no assurance given that we will be able to implement our strategy and identify suitable acquisition candidates or consummate future acquisitions on acceptable terms. Our failure to successfully identify suitable acquisition candidates or consummate future acquisitions on acceptable terms could have an adverse effect on our prospects, business activities, cash flow, financial condition, results of operations and stock price.

36

Failure to complete the Merger or delays in completing the Merger could negatively impact our business, financial condition, or results of operations or our stock price.

The completion of the Merger is subject to a number of conditions and there can be no assurance that the conditions to the completion of the Merger will be satisfied at all or satisfied in a timely manner. If the Merger is not completed or is delayed, we will be subject to several risks, including:

- the current trading price of our common stock may reflect a market assumption that the Merger will occur, meaning that a failure to complete the Merger or delays in completing the Merger could result in a decline in the price of our common stock;
- certain of our executive officers and/or directors or XpresSpa's may seek other employment opportunities, and the departure of any of our or XpresSpa's executive officers and the possibility that we would be unable to recruit and hire experienced executives could negatively impact our future business;
- our board of directors will need to reevaluate our strategic alternatives, such alternatives will include other merger and acquisition opportunities;
- under certain circumstances, if the Merger is terminated by either us or XpresSpa in connection with or due to our entering into an alternate transaction constituting a superior proposal, then we are required to pay to XpresSpa a fee equal to \$750,000, plus an amount in cash equal to XpresSpa's reasonable out-of-pocket fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Merger, in an amount not to exceed \$500,000;
- we are expected to incur substantial transaction costs in connection with the Merger whether or not the Merger is completed; and
- we would not realize any of the anticipated benefits of having completed the Merger.

If the Merger is not completed or is delayed, these risks may materialize and materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, and our stock price.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

None.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information.

None.

Item 6. Exhibits.

Exhibit No.	Description
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among FORM Holdings Corp., FHXMS, LLC, XpresSpa Holdings, LLC, the unitholders of XpresSpa who are parties thereto and Mistral XH Representative, LLC, as representative of the unitholders, dated as of August 8, 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 8, 2016).
3.1*	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended by the Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation of the Company, as filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on May 5, 2016.
3.2	Second Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company, effective May 6, 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 5, 2016).
3.3	Form of Certificate of Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 8, 2016).
10.1	Amendment No. 2 to Employment Agreement, dated June 27, 2016, by and between FORM Holdings Corp. and David L. Cohen (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2016).
10.2	Subscription Agreement, dated as of August 8, 2016, by and between FORM Holdings Corp. and Mistral Spa Holdings, LLC (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 8, 2016).
10.3	Subscription Agreement and Joinder, dated as of August 8, 2016, by and between XpresSpa Holdings, LLC and FORM Holdings Corp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 8, 2016).
31.1*	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Exchange Act, Rules 13a - 14(a) and 15d - 14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a - 14(a) and 15d - 14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32**	Certifications of Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document
* **	Filed herewith. Furnished herein.

38

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized on the 15th day of August 2016.

FORM Holdings Corp.

By:

/s/ ANASTASIA NYRKOVSKAYA

Anastasia Nyrkovskaya Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT OF THE AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF VRINGO, INC.

VRINGO, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Corporation"), does hereby certify that:

FIRST: The name of the Corporation is VRINGO, INC.

- **SECOND:** The original Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation was filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on January 9, 2006 and the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation was filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on June 22, 2010, and as further amended by the Certificates of Amendment of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation on July 19, 2012 and on November 24, 2015.
- **THIRD:** The Board of Directors of the Corporation (the "Board"), acting in accordance with the provisions of Section 242 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL"), adopted resolutions amending the Corporation's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation as follows:

Article First of the Corporation's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

"FIRST: The name of the Corporation (hereinafter the "Corporation") is FORM Holdings Corp."

FOURTH: This Certificate of Amendment shall be effective on Friday, May 6, 2016 at 5:00 PM, Eastern Daylight Time.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT to be signed by Anastasia Nyrkovskaya, its Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer, as of the 5th day of May, 2016.

VRINGO, INC.

 By:
 /s/ Anastasia Nyrkovskaya

 Name:
 Anastasia Nyrkovskaya

 Title:
 Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT OF THE AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF VRINGO, INC.

VRINGO, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Corporation"), does hereby certify that:

FIRST: The name of the Corporation is VRINGO, INC.

SECOND: The original Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation was filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on January 9, 2006 and the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation was filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on June 22, 2010, and as further amended by the Certificate of Amendment of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation on July 19, 2012.

THIRD: The Board of Directors of the Corporation (the "Board"), acting in accordance with the provisions of Sections 141 and 242 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL"), adopted resolutions amending the Corporation's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation as follows:

Article Fourth of the Corporation's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation is hereby amended by adding the following Sections (3), (4) and (5):

"(3) Reverse Stock Split. Upon the effectiveness of this Certificate of Amendment of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, the shares of the Corporation's Common Stock issued and outstanding prior to the Effective Time and the shares of Common Stock issued and held in treasury of the Corporation immediately prior to the Effective Time shall automatically be reclassified into a smaller number of shares such that each ten (10) shares of the Corporation's issued and outstanding Common Stock immediately prior to the Effective Time are reclassified into one (1) validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable share of Common Stock, without any further action by the Corporation or the holder thereof. No fractional shares of Corporation Common Stock will be issued as a result of the reverse stock split. Instead, stockholders of record who otherwise would be entitled to receive fractional shares, will be entitled to rounding up of their fractional share to the nearest whole share.

(4) Each stock certificate that, immediately prior to the Effective Time, represented shares of Common Stock that were issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall, from and after the Effective Time, automatically and without the necessity of presenting the same for exchange, represent that the number of whole shares of Common Stock after the Effective Time into which the shares of Common Stock formerly represented by such certificate shall have been reclassified (as well as the right to receive a whole share in lieu of a fractional share of Common Stock), provided, however, that each person of record holding a certificate that represented shares of Common Stock that were issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall receive, upon surrender of such certificate, a new certificate evidencing and representing the number of whole shares of Common Stock after the Effective Time into which the shares of Common Stock formerly represented by such certificate shall have been reclassified (including the right to receive a whole share in lieu of a fractional share of a fractional share of Common Stock after the Effective Time into which the shares of Common Stock formerly represented by such certificate shall have been reclassified (including the right to receive a whole share in lieu of a fractional share of Common Stock formerly represented by such certificate shall have been reclassified (including the right to receive a whole share in lieu of a fractional share of Common Stock).

(5) This Certificate of Amendment shall be effective on November 27, 2015 at 05:00 p.m., Eastern time (the "Effective Time")."

FOURTH: Thereafter, pursuant to a resolution of the Board, this Certificate of Amendment was submitted to the stockholders of the Corporation for their approval, and was duly adopted in accordance with the provisions of Sections 222 and 242 of the DGCL.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused this CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT to be signed by Anastasia Nyrkovskaya its Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer as of the 24th day of November, 2015.

VRINGO, INC.

By: /s/ Anastasia Nyrkovskaya

Name: Anastasia Nyrkovskaya Title: Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF VRINGO, INC.

Vringo, Inc. (the "Corporation"), a corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL"), DOES HEREBY CERTIFY:

1. The name of the Corporation is Vringo, Inc. The Corporation's original Certificate of Incorporation was filed with the Delaware Secretary of State on January 9, 2006. An Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation was filed with the Secretary of State of Delaware on May 9, 2006, July 12, 2006, August 9, 2006 and July 30, 2007. An amendment to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation was filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on February 21, 2008 and December 29, 2009.

2. That the Board of Directors duly adopted resolutions setting forth a proposed amendment and restatement of the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, declaring said amendment and restatement to be advisable and directing its officers to submit said amendment and restatement to the stockholders of the Corporation for consideration thereof. The resolution setting forth the proposed amendment and restatement is as follows:

"THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation is hereby amended to read in its entirety as follows, subject to the required consent of the stockholders of the Corporation:

FIRST: The name of the Corporation (hereinafter the "Corporation") is Vringo, Inc.

SECOND: The address, including street, number, city and county, of the registered office of the Corporation in the State of Delaware is 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, County of New Castle, Delaware 19801; and the name of the Registered Agent of the Corporation at such address is The Corporation Trust Company.

THIRD: The nature of the business or purposes to be conducted or promoted is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL").

FOURTH: The Corporation is authorized to issue two classes of stock to be designated, respectively, Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Common Stock") and Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Preferred Stock"). The total number of shares the Corporation shall have the authority to issue is one hundred fifty-five million (155,000,000) shares, one hundred fifty million (150,000,000) shares of which shall be Common Stock and five million (5,000,000) shares of which shall be Preferred Stock.

(1) Common Stock. The voting, dividend and liquidation rights of the holders of the Common Stock are subject to and qualified by the rights of the holders of the Preferred Stock of any series as may be designated by the Board of Directors upon any issuance of the Preferred Stock or any series. The holders of the Common Stock are entitled to one vote for each share held at all meetings of stockholders. There shall be no cumulative voting. Dividends may be declared and paid on the Common Stock from funds lawfully available therefor as and when determined by the Board of Directors and subject to any preferential dividend rights of any then outstanding Preferred Stock. Upon the dissolution or liquidation of the Corporation, whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of the Corporation will be entitled to receive ratably all assets of the Corporation available for distribution to stockholders, subject to any preferential rights of any then outstanding Preferred Stock.

(2) Preferred Stock. Shares of Preferred Stock may be issued from time to time in one or more series, each of such series to have such terms as stated in the resolution or resolutions providing for the establishment of such series adopted by the Board of Directors of the Corporation as hereinafter provided. Authority is hereby expressly granted to the Board of Directors of the Corporation to issue, from time to time, shares of Preferred Stock in one or more series, and, in connection with the establishment of any such series by resolution or resolutions, to determine and fix such voting powers, full or limited, or no voting powers, and such other powers, designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional and other special rights, and the qualifications, limitations and restrictions thereof, if any, including, without limitation, dividend rights, conversion rights, redemption privileges and liquidation preferences, as shall be stated in such resolution or resolutions, all to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the resolution or resolutions providing for the establishment of any series of Preferred Stock may, to the extent permitted by law, provide that such series shall be superior to, rank equally with or be junior to the Preferred Stock of any other series. The powers, preferences and relative, participating, optional and other special rights of each series of Preferred Stock, and the qualifications, limitations or resolutions providing for the establishment of any series of Preferred Stock may, to the extent permitted by law, provide that such series shall be superior to, rank equally with or be junior to the Preferred Stock of any other series. The powers, preferences and relative, participating, optional and other special rights of each series of Preferred Stock, and the qualifications, limitations or resolutions providing for the establishment of any series of Preferred Stock or Common Stock shall be a prerequisite to the issuance of any

FIFTH: (1) The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of a Board of Directors having that number of directors set out in the Bylaws of the Corporation as adopted or as set forth from time to time by a duly adopted amendment thereto by the Board of Directors or stockholders of the Corporation.

(2) No director (other than directors elected by one or more series of Preferred Stock) may be removed from office by the stockholders except for cause and, in addition to any other vote required by law, upon the affirmative vote of not less than $66^{2}/_{3}\%$ of the total voting power of all outstanding securities of the Corporation then entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class.

(3) Each director shall hold office until such director's successor shall have been duly elected and qualified or until such director's earlier death, resignation or removal. Vacancies on the Board of Directors resulting from death, resignation, removal or otherwise and newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the number of directors (other than directors elected by one or more series of Preferred Stock) may be filled solely by a vote of a majority of the director whose death, resignation or removal shall have created such vacancy and until his or her successor shall have been elected and qualified. Whenever the holders of one or more classes or series of Preferred Stock shall have the right, voting separately as a class or series, to elect directors, the nomination, election, term of office, filling of vacancies, removal and other features of such directorships shall not be governed by this Article FIFTH unless otherwise provided for in the certificate of designation for such classes or series.

SIXTH: The Corporation is to have perpetual existence.

SEVENTH: The following provisions are inserted for the management of the business and the conduct of the affairs of the Corporation and for the further definition of the powers of the Corporation and its directors and stockholders:

(1) The Board of Directors is expressly authorized to make, adopt, amend, alter, rescind or repeal the Bylaws of the Corporation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the stockholders may adopt, amend, alter, rescind or repeal the Bylaws with, in addition to any other vote required by law, the affirmative vote of the holders of not less than $66^{2}/_{3}\%$ of the total voting power of all outstanding securities of the Corporation then entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class.

(2) Elections of directors need not be by written ballot unless the Bylaws of the Corporation so provide.

(3) Special meetings of the stockholders of the Corporation for any purpose or purposes may be called at any time by the Chairman of the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer or at the written request of a majority of the members of the Board of Directors and may not be called by any other person; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that if and to the extent that any special meeting of stockholders may be called by any other person or persons specified in any provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation or any amendment thereto or any certificate filed under Section 151(g) of the DGCL, then such special meeting may also be called by the person or persons, in the manner, at the times and for the purposes so specified.

EIGHTH: The Corporation shall, to the fullest extent permitted by the provisions of Section 145 of the DGCL, as the same may be amended and supplemented from time to time, indemnify any and all persons whom it shall have power to indemnify under said section from and against any and all of the expenses, liabilities or other matters referred to in or covered by said section as amended or supplemented (or any successor), and the indemnification provided for herein shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those indemnified may be entitled under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in his official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office, and shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

NINTH: A director of the Corporation shall not be personally liable to the Corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, provided that this Article shall not eliminate or limit the liability of a director (i) for any breach of his or her duty of loyalty to the Corporation or its stockholders, (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of the law, (iii) under Section 174 of the DGCL or (iv) for any transaction from which the director derives an improper personal benefit.

If the DGCL is hereafter amended to authorize corporate action further limiting or eliminating the personal liability of directors, then the liability of the director to the Corporation shall be limited or eliminated to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as so amended from time to time. Any amendment, repeal or modification of this Article shall be prospective only, and shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a director of the Corporation under this Article NINTH in respect of any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such amendment, repeal or modification.

TENTH: Each reference in this Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to any provision of the DGCL refers to the specified provision of the DGCL, as the same now exists or as it may hereafter be amended or superseded.

ELEVENTH: The Corporation reserves the right at any time and from time to time to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this Certificate of Incorporation, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by the laws of the State of Delaware; and all rights conferred on stockholders, directors or any other persons herein are granted subject to this reservation.

3. That said Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation has been consented to and authorized by the holders of a majority of the issued and outstanding stock entitled to vote in accordance with the provisions of Section 228 of the DGCL.

4. That said Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation was duly adopted in accordance with the applicable provisions of Sections 242 and 245 of the DGCL.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Vringo, Inc. has caused this Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to be signed by its Chief Executive Officer, on this 22nd day of June, 2010.

VRINGO, INC.

By: /s/ Jonathan Medved

Name: Jonathan Medved Title: Chief Executive Officer

Originally adopted: June 22, 2010 Amended: July 19, 2012

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Andrew D. Perlman, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of FORM Holdings Corp.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's first fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: August 15, 2016

/s/ ANDREW D. PERLMAN

Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Anastasia Nyrkovskaya, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of FORM Holdings Corp.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's first fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: August 15, 2016

/s/ ANASTASIA NYRKOVSKAYA

Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

CERTIFICATIONS OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER AND PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER PERSUANT SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Pursuant to section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (subsections (a) and (b) of section 1350, chapter 63 of title 18, United States Code), each of the undersigned officers of FORM Holdings, Corp., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), does hereby certify, to such officer's knowledge, that:

The Quarterly Report for the quarter ended June 30, 2016 (the "Form 10-Q") of the Company fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and the information contained in the Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: August 15, 2016

/s/ ANDREW D. PERLMAN

Andrew D. Perlman Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Date: August 15, 2016

/s/ ANASTASIA NYRKOVSKAYA

Anastasia Nyrkovskaya Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)